Nabarro, Edwin K. "Pop Corn", of Hilo, a retired custodian at Keaukaha Elementary School, died Monday in Hilo Hospital. Nabarro, 59, was born in South Kona, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Alma A.; sons Edwin K. Jr., John K., Wayne A. and Dennis K.; daughters Nona L. Sasahara; brothers Caling and Masalino; sister, Rosaline Swayne; and seven grandchildren. Wake: after 6 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary. Mass: 12:15 p.m. Friday at St Joseph's Church in Hilo. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Alae Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 May 1991]

NABOA, LENOX KEKOA, Infant son of Leebert and Le'Ann Naboa of Pahala, Big Island, died Sept. 10, 1991, Survived by brothers, Leebert, Landon and Lexus; sisters, Deonalee and Dawn of Honolulu; grandparents, James and Vi-Lani Robert of Oregon, Benny and Fely Pabingwit of Honolulu and Thomas and Felicia Keniho; great-grandparents, Victor and Virginia Ortiz of Honolulu and John Nurial; Friends may call 9 to 10 a.m. tomorrow at Julio Nurial residence on Hinano Street, Pahala; prayers 10 a.m. at residence; burial at Pahala Catholic Cemetery. Arrangements by Memorial Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 September 1991]

Nacua, Adrain, of Waikapu, Maui, died Thursday at his home. Nacua, 58, was born in Puunene, Maui. He is survived by his wife, Ernetwyne; sons, Jamie S. Juan R.K., Adrian A. Jr. and Moses K.P.; daughters, Ellen Reyes, Amandarose L. Puu and Charlene M. brother Leon; sisters, rances Garcia, Margaret Sarsona, Dolly Sithar and Solided, and five grandchildren. Visitors may call after 9 a.m. Wednesday at nakamura Mortuary in Wailuku. Services at 10:15 a.m. followed by burial at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 August 1991]

NADARISAY, HETRODIS HAGMOC, 89, of Puhi, Kauai, died April 5, 1991. She was born in Mohal Boha Cebu, Philippines. Survived by daughters, Gloria Cabert of Kaphai, Diane Vierra of Honolulu. Florence Alviar, Julie Lopez of Makeweli, Dolly Alimboyoguen of California and Mercy Inez of Kekaha; sons, Raymond Villtora of Kapaa, Benny Villatora, Victor Villatora, Dong Nadarisay of Lihue, Frank Nadarisay, Tony Nadarisay of Kapahi, 57 grandchildren; 64 great-garndchildren; four great-great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Borthwick/Kauai. Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call 9 to 10:15 a.m. Saturday; service 10:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Kauai Memorial Gardens. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

NAEHU, ROSALE, 70, died Dec. 26, 1990. She was born in Kahului, Maui. Survived by husband, Edwin Hanohano of Molokai; sons, Alvin Sr. of Molokai and Cleighton of Molokai; daughters, MaryAnn Lucas of Oahu, Sharon Kuahula and Ardis of Molokai; 13 grandchildren; 27 great-grandchildren; brothers, Parker and George "Sonny" English of Molokai, William "Honeyboy" English of Oahu; sister, Pauline Manandic of Maui; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 9 a.m. tomorrow at St. Sophia Catholic Church in Kaunakakai, Molokai; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Kanakaloloa Cemetery, Hoolehua, Molokai. Arrangements by Molokai Mortuary Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**Nagai, Alice M.,** of Honolulu died Saturday in St. Francis Hospice. Nagai, 78, was born in Honolulu. She is survived nu daughter Lorraine Y.; brothers, Richard T. Harry H. and Bruce M.; and sisters, Gloria M. Kihara and Lila F. Higashi. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1991]

NAGAI, HAROLD, 62, of Honolulu, died Nov. 28, 1991, in Quezon, Philippines. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from the Air National Guard. Survived by wife, Loretta Nagai; daughters, Mrs. Larry 9Stepahnie) Meadows, Mrs. Wayne (Karen) Gruininger and Mrs. Lynn (Kanani) Ferguson; sons, Harold Nagai III and Richard; mother, Mary Nagai; eight grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. Francis (Alice) Mau, Louise Castor and Mrs. Eric 9francis) kama. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kailua Second Ward; eulogy 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 9:30 p.m. Friday; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaii state Veterans Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser11 December 1991]

NAGAI, HARU, 92, of Aiea, formerly of Naalehu and Pahala, Hawaii, died June 15, 1991. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan and was a member of Aiea Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by son, Harry H.; two grandchildren, David and Daniel; brother, Kiyoshi Nagai of Japan. Memorial service 6 pm Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 January 1991]

**NAGAI, HARU,** 92, of Aiea, formerly of Naalehu and Pahala, Hawaii, died June 15, 1991. She was born in Kumaamoto, Japan, and was a member of Aiea Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by son, Harry H.; two grandchildren. David and Daniel; brother, Kiyoshi Nagai of Japan. Memorial service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 June 1991]

**NAGAI, KIYOKO "BOBBIE",** 66, of Hilo, formerly of Volcano, died June 22, 1991. She was born in Kurtistown, Big Island, was a retired Volcano House waitress and a member of Puna Hongwanji Mission. Survived by son, Robert of Honolulu; daughters, Katharine Shimabukuro of Hilo and Diane Mitsui of Kaneohe; sister, Clara Okano of Volcano; two grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Wednesday at Puna Hongwanji Mission, Keaau; services 6 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 August 1991]

**Nagai, Toshio,** of Honolulu died Tuesday at home. Nagai, 80, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by his wife, Mary; son Charles; and sisters Kimie Matsuda, Nora Idemoto and Marjorie Sakamoto. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 1991]

Nagakane, Nona, of Honolulu, a member of the Honomu-Hongwanji, died on Sunday in Leahi Hospital. Nagakane, 97, was born in Hiroshima, Japan. She is survived by sons Tom and Herbert; daughters Violet Egawa, Doris Sonomura, Lily Sugai, Betty Koizumi, Aileen Sakabe, Nancy Pang and Marian Kaneko; 21 grandchildren; 20 great-grandchildren; and a great-grandchildren. Services 6p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 July 1991]

NAGAMINE, ROY, 63, of Honolulu, died Oct. 29, 1991. He was born in Kukuihaele, Hamakua, Hawaii, and was a retired straddler driver for Matson. Survived by companion, Makiko Nakazawa; brothers, George A., Edward M.; sisters, Mrs. Maizie O. Mulkey of Hilo, Mrs. Margaret A. Seese, Mrs. Katherine K. Stroud of Florida, Mrs. Ernest (Jane M.) Nakasone of California. Memorial service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

NAGAMINE, SEISHIN, 61, of Ewa, died June 6, 1991. He was born in Ewa and a member of Kanegusuku Son Jin Kai. Survived by brothers, Fred S., Seikichi "Changi", Richard S., Stanley Y., Paul T. and James S.; sisters, Mrs. George M. (Beatrice M.) Goya, Mrs. Edward T. (Ethel H.) Oshiro and Mrs. Toshimitsu (Joyce M.) Shimabukuro; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1991]

**Nagamine, Selshin, of Ewa,** died yesterday in Kaiser Hospital. Nagamine, 61, was born in Ewa. He is survived by brothers Fred S., Seikichi, Paul T. and James S.; and sisters Beatrice M. Goya, Ethel H. Oshiro and Joyce M. Shimabukuro. Memorial services: 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 June 1991]

NAGAMINE, SHIZUE, 69, of Lanai, died March 21, 1991. She was born in Paia, Maui and was a member of the Ryuku Club. Survived by husband. Yasumasa; daughters, Rita Goshi, Pay Eugenio, Jean Dei Rosario, Christine Aurio; seven grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, Ray D. Higa of Wisconsin, Kenneth K. Higa of Utah, Ernest S. Higa and Gary G. Higa; sisters Kay K. Adorno of California, Joyce U. Kingsbury of Massachusetts, Aktherine Y. Uchino of California and Annette T. Veriato. Service 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary and 3:30 p.m. Thursday at lanai Hongwanji. Burial on Lania. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 1991]

NAGANUMA, SAKARU, 78, of Honolulu, died April 23, 1991. He was born in Kahuku; Oahu, and was a retired construction carpenter and a member of Wesley United Methodist Church. Survived by wife, Masae; son, Dennis M.; daughters, Nancy A. of California, Mrs. Ward (Jean Y.) Kinsman of California and Mrs. William (Carol T.) Puette; four grandchildren; brothers, Sakae and Hisashi of Japan; sister, Mrs. Iseko Koseki of Utah. Memorial service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. A recent obituary incorrectly listed his name. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 April 1991]

NAGANUMA, SAKURA, 78, of Honolulu, died April 23, 1991. He was born in Kahuku; Oahu, and was a retired construction carpenter and a member of Wesley United Methodist Church. Survived by wife, Masae Naganuma; son, Dennis M.; daughters, Nancy A. of California, Mrs. Ward (Jean Y.) Kinsman of California, Mrs. William (Carol T.) Puette; four grandchildren; brothers, Sakae, Hisashi of Japan; sister, Mrs. Iseko Koseki of Utah. Memorial service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 April 1991]

Nagao, Rikio, of Honolulu, a retired mechanic for Dole Corp., died Tuesday in Kuakini Hospital. Nagao, 84, was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. He is survived by wife Shizue; sons George and Richard; brothers Philip, Grant arid Harry; sisters Mary Nagao, Rose Nakano and Sandra Suzuki; five grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 July 1991]

**NAGASAKO, MARVIN CHRISTOPHER,** infant son of Martin and Coleen Nagasako of Lahaina, Maui, died Nov. 2, 1991. He was born in Wailuku, Maui. Also survived by sister, Martina; grandparents, Jane Nagasako and Richard and Mary Cua of Kahului. Graveside service 10 a.m. Saturday at Maui Veteran's Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's.

[Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

NAGASAKO, MASAMI, 73, of Ookala, Hawaii, died April 11, 1991. He was born in Papaikou, Hawaii. He retired as a diesel mechanic for Hamakua Sugar Co. and was a former Police Commission chairman. Survived by wife, Yoshino; sons, Vern Nagasako, Byron Nagasako of Honolulu, and Clarence Zukeran and Raymond Zukeran, both of Hilo; daughters Leina'ala Ikeuchi of Honokaa and Janet Elvena of Honolulu; brothers, Satoshi of Honolulu, James of Pahala and Kengo of Hilo; sisters, Ruth Kobayashi and Fumie Matsumoto, both of California, Patsy Ogata of Honolulu and Shimeko HOrihata of Hilo; 10 grandchildren; several great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 p.m. Monday at Papaaloa Hongwanji; service 7 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 April 1991]

**NAGASUE, FUKUO,** 82, of Honolulu, died May 26, 1991. He was born in Kula, Maui. Survived by wife, Shige Nagasue; daughter, Mrs. Ernest h. 9Stsuko) Kawaga; three grandchildren; brother, Yoshio; and sister, Mrs. Teruko Kunitake. Private family memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 May 1991]

NAGATA, ALLEN JUTARO SR., 80, of Honolulu, died Jan. 25, 1991. He was born in Honolulu, was retired assistant manager for Bishop National Bank and had coached St. Louis Football and Asahi baseball teams. Survived by sons, Neal J. of California and Allen J. Jr.; three grandchildren; brother, Norman. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 1991]

NAGATA, GILBERT YOSHIO, 78, of Honolulu, died July 30, 1991. He was born in Hilo, Hawaii and was a retired interpreter for MIS. Survived by wife Kimie; sons, Carl Masayyoshi; two grandchildren; brothers, Nobuo and Tomoo of Japan; sisters, Mrs Akio (Takeko) Yoshida and Mes. Kenichi (Sumiko) Miyhara. Service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial 10:30 a.m. Tuesday at National Memorial Cemtery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 Aug 1991]

Nagata, Pearl M., of Kealakekua, Kona, who died Monday in a traffic accident on Hawaii Belt Road at Kainaliu, will be remembered in services at 3 p.m. Sunday at the Kona Hongwanji in Kealakekua. Call after 2 p.m. Burial: Hualalai Memorial Park in Holualoa. Casual attire. No flowers. Nagata, 49, a front office cashier at the Kona Surf Hotel, was born in Pahala, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Stanley N.; sons Scott and Frank P. Kurashige and Guy and Aaron Nagata; daughter Gaylynne Rivera; mother Mary K. Valera; and brothers William C. Kurashige and Jessie R. Valera. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1991]

Nagato, Kikumotsu, of Manoa, a retired salesman at Oahu Lumber and Hardware, died Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. Nagato, 91, was born in Hiroshima. Japan. He is survived by wife Natsuyo; son Robert K.; daughters Mary T. Fujimoto and Eleanor M. Nagato; six grandchildren: and four great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Friday at Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 May 1991]

**Nagatoshi, Eddie M.,** of Kaneohe, president and owner of Hawaii Painting and Wall Covering Inc., died Sunday in Castle Hospital. Nagatoshi, 64, was born in Kona, Hawaii. He is survived by

wife Enda S.: sons Dean M. and Brian I.; brothers Stanley C., Lawrence Y., Ted M., Richard S. and Hachiro; and sisters Harue Akiyama, Bessie M. Hirao and Carol N. Shiroishi. Services: 6:30 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 5:30 p.m. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

Nago, Guy A.E. "Pops" of Pearl City, a senior vice president and general office manager of Albert Kobayahsi Inc. and a baseball coach, died Tuesday in Queen's Hospital. Nago, 58, who coached Junior AJA, little league, pony and colt baseball temas, was born in Pepeekeo, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Betty A.; sons, Garrett Man Nago and Rockwe; Rocky Nago; daughter, Cheryl L. Numata; brothers, Roy Y. Jerry., Brad T., Tadao and Yoshio; sister, Mildred T. Taaye; and two grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Gardent Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Inurnment: 10 a.m. Wednesday at Hawaii State Veterans cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 August 1991]

NAGTALON, MAGDALENA RAMOS, 66, of Aiea, died Oct. 31, 1991. She was born in the Philippines. Survived by husband, Alejandro M. Nagtalon; sons, Virgilio, Willy, Leonardo and Ronald; daughters, Linda Loiz, Aida Ramos, Lydia Agpaoa, Flordeliza; brothersm Agapito Ramos, Florencio Ramos and Loreto Ramos; sisters Petronila Saraos, Leonida Ramos; 19 grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Leeward Funeral Home; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8 a.m. Saturday at St. Elizabeth Church; service 9 a.m. Burial at Sunset Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 November 1991]

Naha, James K. Jr., of Lahaina, a member of the Napili Canoe Club, died Friday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Naha, 56, was born in Napoopoo, Kona. He is survived by son Jason K.K.; daughter Bryanne K.; and sisters Hannah Acia, Lucy Medrano, Julia Camacho, Lilian Nelson and Doris Gasper. Memorial services; 11 a.m. Saturday at Hana Kao'o Beach park (Canoe Beach) in Lahaina. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 October 1991]

**Nahina, Edward K.,** of Waianae, died May 6, in St. Francis West Hospital. Nahaina, 69, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by sister, Lily L. Kaiwai and Lucy Peria. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Kawaiahao Church. Services: 10 a.m. Friday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 May 1991]

Nahooikaika, Richard R., of Wailuku, who died Monday in a traffic accident on Iao Valley Road, will be remembered in services 11 a.m. Saturday at Nakamura Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Makawao Cemetery. Casual attire. Nahooikaika, 30, was born in Hilo. He is survived by mother; Louise L; brothers, Ernest hoe and Wilfred N.; Wayne K., Gordon R. and Hiram Nahooikaika and Wallace Swain; and sisters, Louise Kaaihue, Mona Kanae and Odetta Waipa. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 May 1991]

**Nahulu, Joseph S.,** of Nanakuli died Thursday in Tripler Hospital. Nahulu, 63, was born in Aiea. He is survived by wife Kaneko; son Joseph Jr.; daughter Kayoko Kahananui; brother Moses; sisters Margaret and Mary Nahulu; hanai brother Rocahrd Cullen, and seven grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after

8:30 a.m. Burial: Mililani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**NAKAEDA, MAY HIDEKO,** 83, of Kailua, died June 4, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima and was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai and Honpa Hongwanji Fujin Kai. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Tadashi (Elizabeth T.) Kunimoto and Mrs. Richard M. (Grace S.) Settsu; brother, Hideto Kono; sisters, Mrs. Chiyoko Hamai, and Mrs. Kimiko Matsumoto and Mrs. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

**NAKAGAKI, KERI-ANN HAGINO,** 34, of Honolulu, died Sept. 21, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Nicole; parents, Hideo and Eiko Kido; brothers, Dean and Nelson Kido; sister, Jeri-Ann K. Miho; grandmother, Hagino Ohira. Service 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 September 1991]

Nakagawa, Ayano, of Pearl City, a retired dressmaker, died Saturday in Honolulu. Nakagawa. 89, was born in Waianae. She is survived by daughters Terry T. Takiguchi. Joan T. Poynter, Amy N. Oya and Lille Roqu brother Herbert T. Asada; sister, Ellen S. Imada. Elaine Y. Nakam to and Audrey M. Ishimitsu, 1 grandchild and three great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 6:30 p.n Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 July 1991]

NAKAGAWA, CHIKAYO, 81, of Honolulu, formerly of Kakaako, died Sept. 21, 1991. She was born in Kaumana, Hawaii and was a member of Soto Shu Kyodan. Survived by husband, Eiji; sons, Herbert H. and Karl A.; daughter, Mrs. Masao (Evelyn Y.) Nakamura of Hilo; eight grandchildren; sisters, Mrs. James I. (Hisano) Oda, Mrs. Yukie Sumitani of Japan; nieces and nephews. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 September 1991]

NAKAGAWA, MASAO, 88, of Hilo, Big Island, died Sept. 27, 1991. He was born in Pahala, Ka'u, was a retired X-ray technician and member of Hilo Hongwanji Mission and Ulupono Kumiai. Survived by wife, Mitsuru; sons. John M. and James T., both of California; brother, Kazuo of Honolulu; sister, Helen H. Nakagawa of Honolulu; one grandchild. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. tomorrow at Dodo Mortuary, Hilo; service 6 p.m. Cremation to follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 September 1991]

Nakagawa, Mutsuo, of Manoa died Saturday in Kuakini Hospital. Nakagawa, 67, who was born in Honolulu, was a retired real estate specialist for the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers. A World War II veteran, he was a member of the Co. H 442nd Veterans Club. He is survived by wife Dorothy, son Ted, daughter Judy, brothers Toshiyuki, Yukio and Patrick; and sister, Catherine C. Murashige. Memorial service: 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at the Nuuanu Congregational Church. Burial: Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 May 1991]

**Nakagawa, Toshio "Johnny"**, 74, of Kapaa, Kauai, died Aug. 17, 1991. He was born in Kealia, Kauai, and was formerly an auto mechanic for the County of Kauai and Hawaiian Fruit packers. Survived by sister, Fusako Murai of Honolulu and Karen M. Leigh of Nebraska; brothers,

Sadamu, Lloyd, Mamoru of Kauai, Takeo and Henry Y. of Honolulu. Services held. Arrangements by Garden Island Mortuary, Ltd. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 August 1991]

**Nakahara, John S.,** of Honolulu, a field engineer, died Friday in Straub Hospital. Nakahara, 73, is survived by wife Muriel S.; son Alan J.; daughter Jo Ann S.; brothers William S. and George O.; and two grandchildren. Memorial services will be at 8 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire, no flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 14 October 1991]

NAKAHARA, MILDRED MISAYO, 77, of Honolulu, died June 23, 1991. She was born in Ewa and was a member of the Hongjwanji Gojikai, Komatsu Chojinkai and the Papaikou Club. Survived by husband, Wallace E. Nakahara; sons, Kenneth K. and Edward Y.; brothers, Robert Yamato, Atsuhiro Yamato of Japan; three grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 1991]

NAKAHARA, SUSUMU, 66, of Honolulu, died Sept. 10, 1991. He was born in Halawa, North Kohala, Hawaii, and was a retired auto mechanic. He was a member of Operating Engineers and the 442nd infantry Regiment. Survived by wife, Ethel P.; brothers. Harold S., Shoichi, Dick M., Ronald T.; sisters, Mrs. Jack T. (Hatsuko) Kihara, Mrs. Tetsuo (Dorothy M.) Sato, Mrs. Arinobu (Doris S.) Miura. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. Inurnment 10:30 a.m. Thursday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 15 September 1991]

NAKAHASHI, RICHARD MATSUO, 66, of Kahului died Jan. 31, 1991. He was born in Hana. Survived by grandmother, Mabel "Tutu" Amadeo of Kahului; sons, Russell of Wailuku, Lawrence Tarn He. of Oahu; daughters. Enid. Mrs. Richard (Liann) Castro. Mrs. Leonard (Loualla) Molina of Paia, Luana Kong, Toni Rapis end Charmaine Kihei of Oahu; brother. Chester of Wailuku; sister, Nancy Tonal of Wailuku; 27 grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Or call 8 a.m. Tuesday; service 9 a.m. Burial at Maui Veterans Cemetery, Makawao. Casual Attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 1991]

Nakahashi, Richrd M., of Kahului died Thursday in Kahului. Nakahashi, 66, was born in Hana, Maui. He is survived by sons Russell M. and Richard Nakahashi and Lawrence L.H. Tarn Ho; daughters Enid Nakahashi, Liann Castro. Louella Molina, Luana Kong, Toni Rapis and Charmaine Kihei; brother Chester; sister Nancy Tonai; grandmother Mabel Amadeo; and 27 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Nakamura Mortuary. Services: 9 a.m. Tuesday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Makawao Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

NAKAHODO, UTO, 99, of Honolulu, died May 13, 1991. She was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was a member of the Gushikawa Shi jin Kai. Survived by sons, Henry Y., Paul T. and Harry S.; daughters, Mrs. Toshi Kinjo of Okinawa, Mrs. Thelma T. Kaneshiro, Mrs. Isamu (Kay K.) Takayesu and Mrs. Lucky I. (Gladys T.) Uehara; 23 grandchildren and 26 great-grandchildren. Memorial service 8 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 02 June 1991]

**NAKAI, MASUYO**, 88, of Honolulu, died April 3, 1991. She was born in Lahaina, Maui and was a member of Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Massao (Gladys H.)

Kurosu, Mrs. James (Betty S.) Wilson, Mrs. Roger T. (Edith F.) Watanabe; eight grandchildren; 10 great-grandchildren. Memorial service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 April 1991]

**Nakaji, Bertram S. "Bert",** of Hilo, retired sports editor of the Hawaii Tribune-Herald, died Monday in the Life Care Center of Hilo. Nakaji, 78, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife, Lorraine F.; sons Ted and Robert; sisters, Shizue Inaba and Matsue Yoshiyama; and six grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Friday at Dod Mortuary. Call after 5 p.m. Burial: 9 a.m. Saturday at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 May 1991]

Nakama, Chiyoko, a retired seamstress, died Sunday in Straub Hospital Nakama,72,was born in Kealia, Kauai She is survived by husband, Ryoestu; son Burton Y.; daughters Marjorie Biete and Janice and Marcia Nakama; brothers Donald, Seiho and Sieji Nago sisters Nobue Hirakawa and Kimie Isa, three grandchildren and two great grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

**NAKAMA, CHUKAME,** 95, of Honolulu, died March 6, 1991. He was born in Okinawa, Japan, and was a retired employee for Wailuku sugar Mill and was member of Kin Son Jin Kai. Survived by wife, Haruko Nakama; son, George T.; daughter-in-law, Mrs. Masako Nakama; and grandchildren, Tracy, Marian. Memorial service 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 March 1991]

**Nakama, Kikuyo,** of Hilo died Sunday in Hilo Hospital. Nakama, 72, was born in Pahoa, Hawaii. She is survived by daughters Chrsitine Tanioka and Karen kamimura; brothers, Harry, Geroge and Kenneth Arakawa; sister, Nroa Toguchi, and four grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Home. Call after 1 p.m. Burial: Homelani Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

**Nakama, Makata,** of Honolulu, formerly of Puukolii, Lahaina, died Tuesday in Maluhia Hospital. Nakama, 89, was born on Okinawa. He is survived by son, Tatsuo; daughters, Gladys Hara, Ellen Nakafujim,, Miyoko Nakamoto, Lillian Nagaoka and Lorraine Kato, brother, Yutaro and Susumu Sohiro, seven grandchildren and a great-grandchild. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 21 August 1991]

**Nakama, Seilchi,** of Pearl City died on July 8 in St. Francis Hospital. Nakama, 101, was born on Okinawa. He is survived by son, Charles; daughters, Chieko Kondo, Laura Toyama and Edythe Oshiro; and seven grandchildren. Private services were held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 July 1991]

NAKAMITSU, TATSUMI, 94, of Honolulu, died Jan. 4, 1991. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan. Survived by sons, Kazuo, Robert K. and George I.; daughters, Mrs. Clara M. Nakamura, Mrs. Isamu (Diane S.) Ayabe and Mrs. Herbert (Doris H.) Arii; 16 grandchildren; nine-great-grandchildren. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 January 1991]

**NAKAMOTO, GEORGE KIYOSHI**, 63, of Chicago, formerly of Honolulu, died March 25, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was an administrator for Net Work Service, Chicago. Survived by brothers, Melvin T., Takeo and Calvin H.; sisters, Mrs. Harris (Beatrice F.) Niimi

and Mrs. Thelma Yonehiro. Private services held. Arrangements by Hosoi Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 April 1991]

**Nakamoto, Isoji,** of Honolulu, a self-employed contractor, died yesterday in St. Francis hospital. Nakamoto, 62, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Tusugie; sons, Reginald T. and Donna A.; mother, Natsu, and brother Eddie M. services: 6 p.m. at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]

**NAKAMOTO, TATSUO**, 74, of Puueopaku, Papaijou, Hawaii died March 18, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was born in Hilo and was a salesman retired from Machida Inc. Survived by wife, Fusae; daughter, Leonore Sato; sisters, Nancy Narimkastsu and Mildred Ozeki, both of Hilo, and Katherine Tusmura of Honolulu; sister-in-law, Violet Nakamoto of Hilo; five grandchildren. Friends ,may call from 4 p.m. today at Hilo Melshion Mission; service 7 p.m. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

**Nakamoto, Yasu,** of Makaweli, Kauai, a retired field laborer for Gay &Robinson, died Saturdday in Kauai Care Center. Nakamoto, 95, was born in Japan. She is survived by sons, Toshiaki, Kiyoichi, Yoshio, Watten and Stanley; daughters, Natsue Muraoka, Masako Kataoka, Fumiko Takaki and Jean Di; and 11 grandchildren. Memorial service at 5 p.m. today at the Garden Island Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin August 26 1991]

NAKAMURA, DAVID K. "WILLIE", 60, of Honolulu, died Dec. 28, 1990. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by brothers, Kiyoumi, Kiyoto, Kiyoshi V., Richard K.; sisters, Janet K. Kuwaye and Edith E. Hong; nieces and nephews. Service 5 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**NAKAMURA, DOROTHY FUSAE,** 61, of Honolulu, died Jan. 18, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a 1947 graduate of McKinley High School and employed with Dr. Shigemi Sugiki. Survived by brothers, Masao, Mitsuo and Akira. Private family service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

**NAKAMURA, ELLEN YUKIKO,** 75, of Honolulu, died March 9, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughter, Mrs. Roy H. (Gladys T.) Kasai; brother, George T.; sister, Mrs. Tadashi (Helen M.) Abe'; nieces and nephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1991]

NAKAMURA, GEORGE SHUNICHI, 90, of Hilo, died Nov. 25, 1991. He was born in Waiakea, Hilo, and was retired carpenter for the County of Hawaii. He was a member of the Hilo Hongwanji Mission, the Mauka Waiakea Houselot Kumiai and the UPW Retirees. Survived by sons, Shinichi of Honolulu, Junichi, Roy A. of Honolulu and Iwao; daughters, Harumi Nakagawa, Tsugiko Miyake of Kauai and Violet Masuoka of Honolulu; 12 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 4 to 5 p.m. Monday at Hilo Hongwanji Mission; service 5 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. Tuesday at Homelani Memorial Park. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 November 1991]

**NAKAMURA, HERBERT HARUO,** 59, of Kappa, died Sept. 11, 1991. He was born in Lihue and was a self-employed auto mechanic. He was also a disabled American Veterans and a member of the 442<sup>nd</sup> Club. Survived by wife, Lisa M.; son, Hasuyuki S. Maehata; daughter,

Ingrid; sisters, Florence Yamamoto and Helen Morita, both of Honolulu; brother, Luther of Texas, Memorial service 1 p.m. tomorrow at Garden Island Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 September 1991]

**Nakamura, Hiroto,** of Whitmore Village died last Wednesday in St. Francis Hospital. Nakamura, 96, was born in Kumamoto, Japan. He is survived by wife Sute; son Osamu; daughters Myrtle Yoshimoto, Kay K. Ito, Sybil Whitaker and Jane Barker; 19 grandchildren; and 26 great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 October 1991]

NAKAMURA, HISAO, 66, of Kailua, died Sept 7, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was the vice president at the Y.M.C.A. of Honolulu. Survived by wife, Alice S. Nakamura; son, Blake K.; daughters, Mrs. Gordon (Cathleen N.) Tokishi, Carolyn M.; a grandson; mother, Mrs. Shizuye Nakamura; brothers, Victor and Stephen; sisters, Mrs. Henry (Ruth) Uramoto, Mrs. Roy (Sue) Miller. Memorial service noon Saturday at Nuuanu. Congregational Church. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1991]

**Nakamura, Irene T.,** of Lahaina died Saturday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nakamura, 66, was born in Kapaa, Kauai. She is survived by brother, Takashi, Takao and Yoshto. Services over the ashes were held today at Nakamura Mortuary. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 14 May 1991]

NAKAMURA, JEAN NAKANO, 83, of Wailuku, died May 9, 1991. She was born in Hamakuapoko and was a retired teacher at Iao and Wailuku Elementary Schools. Survived by sons, Howard, sister, Mrs. Shunzo (Ayame) Shida of Honolulu; three grandchildren. Service over the ashes 4 p.m. Sunday at Maui Nikkei Christian Church, Kahului. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 May 2012]

**Nakamura, Jiro** of Suison, Calif. Formerly of Hawaii, a retired master sergeant with U.S. Air Force and a counselor, died Jan. 8 in California. Nakamura, 61, was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by son Steve; daughters Sue and Teresa Nakamura, Brenda Sanchez, and Ruth Craig; brother Ichiro; and sisters Beverly Klopf and Ayako Kurio. Service: 2 p.m. Thursday at the National memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

**NAKAMURA, MASAO**, 77, of Honolulu, died March 27, 1991. He was born in Tokyo and was a retired professor and chemist with Dow Chemical. Survived by wife, Junko; brothers, Toshio and Shiro, both of Japan. Service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 April 1991]

**NAKAMURA, MITSUKO MITZIE,** 75, of Waipahu, died Dec. 30, 1990. She was born in Honolulu, was retired from See's Candies and was a former dressmaker. Survived by brothers, Haruo, Nobuo, Tokuji;sisters, Mrs. Herbert (Kumiko) Ha, Mrs. Roberts (Toshiko) Matsuda; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Private inurnment at Honolulu Memorial Park later. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 January 1991]

**Nakamura, Mitsuko,** of Hawaii Kai, formerly of Lihue and Hanalei, died Sunday in St. Francis Hospital. Nakamura, 82, was born in Hanalei, Kauai. She is survived by sons, Richard M. and

Kenneth H.; daughters, hazel H. Matsushige; Jane N. Nakamura and Joan T. Kim, 22 grandchildren and 14 great-grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

**NAKAMURA, NOBORU,** 90, of Honolulu, died Aug. 29, 1991. He was born in Lahaina, Maui and was a construction carpenter retired from Hawaiian Dredging. Survived by wife, Kinuye Nakamura; sons, John M. and Herbert K.; five grandchildren; five great-grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Momoyo Muranaka of Maui. Private family memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 September 1991]

NAKAMURA, RAYMOND AKEO, 56, of Kahului, died Dec. 28, 1990. He was born in Pulehu, Hawaii. Survived by mother, Misayo Nakamura; brother, Colin of Pearl City; sisters, Mrs. Masanobu (Yukie) Tamayose of Wailuku, Mrs. Herbert (Jean) Sugihara of Pearl City, Mrs. Kang (Louise) Yue of Aiea and Mrs. Edward (Jeanette) Yasui of Wailuku; nieces; nephews; aunts. Service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 January 1991]

NAKAMURA, REV. JAMES SABURO, 85, of Honolulu, died April 12, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired Episcopal minister. Survived by wife. Louise A.; sons, John H. of California, Thomas H. Nagata of Florida and Andrew S. Nagata; daughters, Mrs. Lloyd (Patricia A.) Nekoba, Mrs. Ken (Lillian M.) Dixson of Oregon, Catherine G. of California and Mrs. Vernon (Audrey J.) Ansdell; 13 grandchildren; four great-grand-children; brothers, Sadao Hikida, Tokio Hikida; sisters, Mrs. Mabel K. Yamada and Mrs. Betty K. Mallicoate of California. Memorial service 7:30 p.m. tomorrow at St. Andrew's Cathedral. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 1991]

**Nakamura, Richard T.,** of Honolulu, a retired clerk at Amfac, died Monday at home. Nakamura, 82, was born in Koloa, Kauai. He is survived by wife, Esther N.; daughters, Myrna S/Sugiyama, June T. Watanabe and Lynn A. Mirikadani, and eight grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 19 December 1991]

NAKAMURA, ROBERT MASAYUKI, 64, of Hilo, died April 22, 1991. He was born in Honomu and was the retired proprietor of the former Bob's T.V Repair Shop in Hilo. He was also a member of the Hilo Hongwanji Kyodan and the Waiakea Mauka Kumiai Association. Survived by wife, Aiko Nakamura of Hilo; sons, Jayson H. Takata and Dennis, both of Honolulu; daughters, Connie Takata of New Jersey, Elaine of Honolulu and Lana; sister, Yoshie Fujimori of Pepeekeo; two grandchildren. Friends may call from 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. today at Dodo Mortuary; service 5:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1991]

NAKAMURA, SAKUICHI, 77, of Honolulu, died Jan. 13, 1991. He was born in Waimanalo. Survived by wife, Harriet K.: sons, Francis and Melvin; daughters, Gladys and Mrs. Howard (Lillian) Aki; brother, Isami; sisters, Masako Yamasaki, Shigeko Hirata and Asako Takakura; 17 grandchildren and 17 great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 January 1991]

Nakamura, Sakuichi, of Honolulu died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Nakamura, 77, was born in

Waimanalo. He is survived by Wife Harriet K.; sons Francis and Melvin; daughters, Glady's Nakamura and Lillian Aki; brother Isami; sisters Masako Yamasaki, Shigeko Hirata and Asako Takakura; 17 grandchildren and 17 great-grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

NAKAMURA, SAM MATSUO, 78, of Honolulu died Dec. 24, 1991. He was born in Puna, Hawaii. Survived by sons, Rodney H. Ishii and Roydon I. Ishii; daughters, Mrs. Leslie M. Urtani; brothers, Stanley, Gilbert and Edward; all of Hilo; sister, Mrs. Irene Matsumura; five grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 December 1991]

Nakamura, Sam N., of Honolulu died Tuesday in Straub Hospital. Nakamura, 78, was born in Puna, Hawaii. He is survived by wife, Matsuo Nakamura; sons, Rodney H. and Royden I. Ishii; daughter, Leslie M. Uratani; brothers, Stanley Gilbert and Edward; sister, Irene Matsumoto and five grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1991]

**Nakamura, Shizuko,** of Honolulu, a retired minister fort the Shington ct. Died Monday at home. Nakamura, 82, was born in Ilhue. She is survived by son Daniel k.; daughter Jean K.; sisters Helen Sasaki and Lillian Toriumu, and two grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hsoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 01 February 1991]

NAKAMURA, TATSUO "FRANK", 70, of Lahaina, Maui, died Nov. 4, 1991. He was born in Puukolii, Maui. Survived by wife, Mitsue; sons, Dennis Y., Ira M. of Wahiawa and Natham Windham; daughters, Date T. Bernal, Elaine Sloan, Pam Underwood of Honolulu, Eunice Ross of Mililani, Sinceri Low, Francine Hope of Georgia; brothers, Ernest T. of Honolulu; sisters, Jeanette O'Neil of Honolulu and Shirley Kaya of Wailuku; 25 grandchildren; 11 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 11 a.m. to noon tomorrow at the Rose of Sharon Church. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial 2 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 08 November 1991]

Nakamura, Yeishi, of Waipahu, a retired construction carpenter, died yesterday at home. Nakamura, 87, was born on Okinawa, Japan. He is survived by wife Iku; son Richard; daughters Diana Nakamura and Kathleen Shimodoi; sisters Fumi Higa, Shige Shimabuku and Tsuruko Asato; and three grandchildren. Services: 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. No flowers. Casual attire. . [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 July 1991]

**Nakamura, Yoshikazu,** of Hilo a retired carpenter at Hilo Builders Inc., died Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Nakamura, 66, was born in Kealakekua Kona. He is survived by wife Fusae: daughter Lois, and sister, Amy Ko. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow; Borthwick Hawaii Funeral Horn Call after-6 p.m. Burial: 11 a.m. Thursday at Hawaii Veterans Cemetery No. 2. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 July 1991]

**Nakanishi, James K.,** of Pukalani, Hawaii, a retired employee at Wailuku Sugar Co., died Sunday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nakashini, 88, was born on Okinawa. He is survived by wife, Chiyoko; sons, Peter H and Thomas H.; daughters, Bernadetter M. Nakashini, Veronica T. Tanikawa, Thelma T. Miyashiro and Aileen S. Schroffner; 16 grandchildren; and five great-

grandchildren. Services: 1:30 p.m. Saturday at nakamura Mrotuary. Mass at 1:45 p.m. Call after 12:30 p.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 December 1991]

**Nakano, Kenneth R.,** of Ewa Beach, a retired Realto, died Tuesday in Pali Momi Hospital. Nakano, 75, was born in Papikou, Hawaii. He is survived by Ellen Y.; daughter, Judith R., brother, Bert H., and a grandchild. Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 August 1991]

**Nakano, Kenneth,** is also survived by wife, Ellen Y., who was not identified in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 August 1991]

**NAKANO, TSURUYO,** 72, of Ewa died June 19, 1991. She was born in Waipahu and was a member of Waipahu Hongwanji and Fujinkai. Survived by sons, Melvin T., Gary T. of Washington; four grandchildren; two great grandchildren; brothers, Fred M. Yokota, Ernest K. Yokota; sisters, Mrs. Hisao Sato, Mrs. Jack I. (Doris K.) Dodo, Mrs. Seiji (Harue) Nitta; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 July 1991]

NAKANO, WASA, 97, of Hilo, formerly if Hakalau, Hawaii, died May 2, 1991. She was born in yamadura, Oshima Gun, Yamaguchi, Japan. Survived by daughter, Tomiko Mine; sons, Seio Nakagawa of Japan; stepsons, Ernest Nakano of Kamuela, and Art, and Genichi Nakano of California; 15 grandchildren; great-grandchildren; great-great grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6 to 7 p.m. Monday at Dodo Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 May 1991]

Nakao, Chiyoko, of Honolulu died Tuesday in Queen's Hospital. Nakao, 78, was born in Waiakea, Hawaii. She is survived by son Paul M.; daughter Marie K.; sisters Tsuruko Nagamine, Mitsuko Nagamine, Doris H. Fukushima and Nancy S. Kaneshiro; and a grandchild. Services: 6 p.m. Tuesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Cremation will follow. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 October 1991]

Nakao, Hisayo, of Kahului died Thursday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nakao, 72, was born in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nakao, 72, was born in Wailuku. She is survived by husband Mitsuyoshi; son Allan; daughters, Coragene and Joyce Nakao and Linda Magno; brothers, John, Minoru and Haruo Miyamura; sisters, Nancy Oshiro and Ruth Fukumoto, and a grandchild. Services over the ashes at 5 p.m. today at Kahului Jodo Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 December 1991]

**Nakao, Shizuyo** of Wailuku died Sept. 17 in Hale Makua Wailuku. Nakao, 92, was born in Hiroshima, Japan. She is survived by sons; Kaoru; daughter Chieko Tanaka; 12 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 September 1991]

**Nakao, Yoki H.,** died Friday in Hilo Hospital. Nakao, 94, was born in Kumamoto Ken, Japan. She is survived by sons, Masayuki and Harold T.; daughters, Violet I. Imai, Hatsuko Yamashita and Ellen E. Kuba, 13 grandchildren and 16 great-grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]

NAKAOKA, KOYUU, 105, of Honolulu, died Nov. 16, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was a member of the Sheridan Shigon Shu Kyodan and Honpa Hongwangji Fujin Kai. Survived by sons, Richard, Takeo and Glenn; daughters, Mrs. Hakuyo Hieda and Mrs. Jack (Fumie) Fukushima; 23 grandchildren, 31 great-grandchildren and six great-great-grandchildren. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 November 1991]

**Nakasato, Kana,** of Kahului died Wednesday at home. Nakasato, 95, was born on Okinawa. He is survived by sons George and Hiroshi; daughters Natalie Hondo and Ethel Nakasato; brother Ushikishi; seven grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren; Services over the ashes at 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1991]

Nakasato, Yoshiko of Kapauu, Kohala, Hawaii, a retired employee at Kohala Nursery, died Wednessday in Kohala Hospial. Nakasato, 67, was born in Koloa, Kauao. She is survived by husband Minoru; sons, Lester, Elmer and Ralp; daughters Elsier Wipperman, Grace Nishimura, Janet Domen, Frances Swingler and Edith Nakasato; brother, Bert enokawa; sister, Matsue Iha; stepbrothers, Seiichi and Seichi Enokawa, a stepsister and seven grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 3 p.m. Sunday at Hawi Jodo Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 27 December 1991]

Nakashima, Alejo, of Honolulu died Friday in St. Francis Hospice. Nakashima, 66, was born in Honolulu. HE is survived by wife, Helen M., sons, Marc Nakashima and Eric and Guy Kumagai; daughters, Susan Nakahara and Tami Nakashima; brother, Robert; sisters, Doreen Fukunaga and Florence Mitsui, and five grandchildren. Services over ashes at noon Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 18 December 1991]

**Nakashima, Kojiiro "Hotoke**" of Honolulu, retired proprietor of the former McCully Service Station, died Tuesday in Kuakini Hospital. Nakashima, 90, was born in Japan. He is survived by wife Masue; sons Woodrow Y., Ronald Y. and George K.; daughters Judy S. Cordel, Sharon T. Nakashima and JoAnn F. Arakaki; 10 grandchildren; and-a great-grandchild .Memorial services: 6:30 p.m. Monday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

NAKASHIMA, MASAMITSU, 78, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 1, 1991. He was born in Lahaina, Maui. Survived by wife, Haruko; sons, Gilbert H. of Honolulu, Glen M., Brady K. and Brian T., all of Wailuku, and Richie M. of Waiehu; daughters, Ruth S. Correa of Wailuku and Evelyn M. Mukogawa of Pukalani; 18 grandchildren; six great-grandchildren. Service over the ashes p.m. Wednesday at Kahului Jodo Mission. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 November 1991]

NAKASHIMA, MASAO "WALLY", 37, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 1991. He was born in Paia, Maui, and retired as a utility man for Honolulu Gas Co. Survived by wife, June; son, Owen K.; two grandchildren; brothers, Masaji and Katsumi (Jean) Nakashima. Memorial service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1991]

**NAKASHIMA, OWARI,** 93, of Hilo, died April 15, 1991. She was born in Kumamoto Ken, Japan and was a housewife. Survived by sons, Takao of Illinois, Morio of Honolulu, Hideo and Michiwo of California; daughters, Shizuka Ogata of Honolulu and Etsuko Mori; 11 grandchildren; a nephew. Friends may call 4 to 5 p.m. Thursday at Hilo Hongwanji Mission; service 5 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 April 1991]

NAKASHIMA, STACEY YUKIE, 19, of Wailuku, Maui, died Noy. 4; 1991. She was born in Wailuku. Survived by parents, Brady and Corinne Nakashima; mother, Anastasia Malson; brothers, Lee and Cy; sister, Melanie; grandmothers, Haruko Nakashima of Kahului and Irene Malson. Friends may can 4:30 to 5:30 p.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony Church; service 5:30 p.m. Casual attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

**NAKASONE, DOROTHY KIKUE,** 75, of Ewa Beach, died Nov. 25, 1991. She was born in Honouliuli. Survived by husband, Harold Y.; sons, Ronald of California, Roy of Saipan, Carl; daughter, Mrs. Thomas (Karen) Nakasone-Sullivan of Wisconsin; three grandchildren. Memorial service 6:30 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire.

**NAKASONE, HARRY YOSHINOBU,** 69, of Honolulu, died April 20, 1991. He was born in Hilo, Hawaii, and was a retired wholesale meat distributor who also owned a lunch wagon. Survived by wife, Toshii; brothers, Nobushige, Shige of Maui; sister, Mrs. Tomiko Miyashiro; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 1991]

**Nakasone, Kamasuke,** of Makawao, Maui, died yesterday in Kula Hospital. Nakasone, 89, was born in Okinawa. He is survived by wife Chiyo; sons, Raymond, Susumu and George; daughters, Fusako Kishaba and Patsy Higa; 12 grandchildren; and a great grandchild. Services over the ashes at 4 p.m. Sunday at Nakamura Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 December 1991]

NAKASONE, KAMEKICHI "PAPPY", 88, of Moanalua Valley, formerly of Gulick Avenue, died Jan. 27, 1991. He was born in Okinawa, Japan and was a retired Superintendent for Pacific Concrete and Rock Company. Survived by wife, Kame Y. Nakasone; son, Edward K.; daughters, Mrs. Shigeo (Alice K.) Tengan, Mrs. Harry M. (Helen M.) Kido, Mrs. George M. (Nancy N.) Okuma, Mrs. Thomas T. (Doris Y.) Ishiki, Mrs. Norman M. (Violet Y.) Sahara; 12 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; brothers, Tokujiro, Takeichi, Kiichi,Seiko; sister, Mrs. Muriel Y. Wakukawa. Memorial service noon Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

NAKATA, CHARLES MORITO, 89, of Honolulu, died March 4, 1991. He was born in Laie, Oahu and was a retired construction carpenter. Survived by sons, Harry M., James S. and Gene Y.; daughter, Mrs. Howard 9florence M.) Matsuo of California; 12 grandchildren; one great grandson; sister, Mrs. Itoyo Hasegawa . Service 8:30 p.m. tomorrow at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Burial 9:45 a.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Memorial park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1991]

Nakata, Kama, of Wailuku died Sept. 27 in Harbor City, California. Nakata, 87, was born on Okinawa. She is survived by sons Tamotsu, Hitoshi, Kenneth and Ronald. Daughters Edna Mott and Natalie Matayoshi; brothers Harry Y., Herbert S., Jiro and Stanley; sisters Kiyoko Tamashiro, Alice S. Afuso and Connie M., Sadae and Grace S. Nakata; 19 grandchildren; 22 great-grandchildren; and three great-grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary. Burial: 8:30 a.m. Saturday at Maui Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 October 1991]

NAKATA, KAZUO, 69, of Eleele, Kauai, died Sept. 21, 1991. He was born in Hanapepe and was a former Kauai Commercial Co. shop superintendent. Survived by wife, Asako; sons, Kevin T. of Pearl City and Michael Y. of Lawai; brothers, Tsunemi and Naoto of Hanapepe; sisters, Kiyoko Tanaka of Honolulu, Chikae Sagawa of Hanapepe, Yoshiko Gokan of Mililani, Ethel Okada of Waimea, Mildred Shirai and Eleanor Takanishi of California; four grandchildren. Service 5 pm Wednesday at Garden Island Mortuary, Kauai [Honolulu Advertiser 23 September 1991]

NAKATA, SEIYU, ALSO KNOWN AS SEIYU NAKADA, 95, oF Kahaluu, died Jan. 1991. He was born on Okinawa and was a retired taro and banana farmer. Survived, by wife, Shizuko; sons. Waiter T. of Washington state, Stanley K. and the Rev. Robert S. Nakata; daughters, Mrs. Richard (Frances F.) Kushino of California, Jean Y. Nakata and Mrs. Clyde (Marlon S.) Sasamura; six grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. Cremation. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 January 1991]

**NAKATA, TORAICHI,** 89, of Honolulu, formerly of Kakaako, died March 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a retired carpenter and a member of Makiki Jodo Shu Kyodan. Survived by sons, Mark M., Tomostu, James T., Richard S., Raymond T. of California and Lester; daughter, Mrs. Herman (Joyce K.) Yamaguchi; eight grandchildren; three greatgrandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 March 1991]

NAKATA, WALTER GENICHI, 85, of Honolulu, died Nov. 14, 1991. He was born in Honolulu, retired as a supervisor for Del Monte and was a member of the Myohoji Kyodan and Kuba Cho Jin Kai. Survived by, wife Hazel H.; sons, Dr. Herbert M. and Dr. Harry T. of California; daughter, Mrs. James M. (Grace T.) Hamada; 14 grandchildren and seven greatgrandchildren; brothers, Paul S., Fred T., Tom T., Larry T. and George S. Service 8 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1991]

**Nakaya, Wayne T.,** of Honolulu, a real estate salesman, died Wednesday at home. Nakaya, 44, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Audrey Y; son, Kyle K.; daughter Wendy K; mother, Tsukie; brothers, Elmer N. and Jerry T. and a grandchild. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 20 August 1991]

**NAKAYAMA, ISAO,** 74, OF Moutain View, Hawaii, died Sept. 30, 1991. He was born in Mountain View, Hawaii, died Sept. 30, 1991. He was born in Mountain View and was retired as a self-employed cane planter. Survived by brothers, Takeo and Mitsuo of Honolulu; sisters, Katsu Ishino of Japan and Shizuno Sadanaga of Papaikou; nieces and nephews; grandnieces and

grandnephews. Private service held. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 October 1991]

NAKAYAMA, KIYOSHI "SPIKE", 76, of Honolulu, died Aug. 29, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a foreman retired from Del Monte Corporation, and a member of Nishikiya Club. Survived by wife, Jeannette T. Nakayama; sons, Gerald I., Perry J.; four grandchildren; brothers, Thomas T. and Yoichi "Gunga"; sisters, Mrs. Joseph K. (Leatrice K.) Shikata, Mrs. Tatsuo (Kikue) Nakayama of Japna, Mrs. Florence H. Tanaka and Mrs. George I. (Lois Y.) Inabata. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 September 1991]

**Nakayama, Mitsutada,** of Honolulu died Jan. 5 at home. Nakayama, 74, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Okumi; son Dr. Roy T. Nakayama; daughter Jean Uyeno; brothers Motoharu and Hideo; sisters Ethel Hirata and Martha Nakamura; and grandchildren. Services were private. [The Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 January 1991]

**NAKAYAMA, NATSUE,** 91, of Honolulu, died June 9, 1991. She was born in Kumamoto, Japan. Survived by sons, Toru and Thomas; daughters, Mrs. Wataru (Mitsuko) Morikawa and Mrs. Arthur (Jeanette) Ogomori; 11 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Service 5 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

NAKAYAMA, TAMOTSU, 91, of Honolulu, died Sept. 1, 1991. He was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Hawaii Betsuin, Otake Shi Chino Jin Kai and Puunui Nikkei Jin Kai. Survived by daughters, Mrs. Harold S. (Phyllis T.) Nakahara and Mrs. Harry H. (Margaret T.) Yamashiroya; brother, Teruo Nakayama; four grandchildren and six great-grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

NAKAYAMA, TSUNEYOSHI, 92, of Hilo, died May 9, 1991. He was born in Hilo and was a retired self-employed orchid grower and carpenter. He was also a member of Hito Hongwanji Mission Kyodan and Hiroshima Kenjin Kai. Survived by wife, Teruyo Nakayama; daughter, Ayako Tanita of California: brother, Tadao: three grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Friends may call 5 to 6 p.m. Tuesday at Hilo Hongwanji; service 6 p.m. No flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 May 1991]

NAKAYAMA, YASUE, 84, of Hilo, formerly of Keopu, Hawaii, died April 15, 1991. She was born in Kapapaia and was a housewife and member of the Keopu Citizens Club and Kona HOngwanji Mission. Survived by sons, Tatsuo of Keopu and Shizuo of Honolulu; daughter, Hatsuko Kikumoto of California, Aiko Ichishita and Rose Onaka, both of Kalaloa; brothers, Hiroshi Matsuyama of Holualoa and Minoru Matsuyama of Kailua-Kona; 20 grandchildren and 30 great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Friends may call from 3 to 4 p.m. Sunday at Kona Hongwanji Mission; service 4 p.m. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1991]

**NAKAYOSHI**, **SEIZUN**, 74, of Puunene, Maui, died Nov. 4, 1991. He was born in Koloa, Kauai. Survived by brothers, Katsumi, Shigeru of Okinawa and Nobuichi of California; sisters,

Mobuko Suzuki of Kahului and Fumiko Tanimura of Honolulu. Private service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 November 1991]

NAKEA, ADELINE HALIMAILE AKIMO, 87, of Honolulu and Hayward, Calif., died March 9, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Peter Jr., of Honolulu and James of California; daughters, Miriam and Thelma Maile, both of California, and Charlotte Lewis of Honolulu; a niece; 11grandchildren; eight great grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. OR call 8:30 to 10 a.m. at Makiki Cemetery. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 March 1991]

**Naki-Biga, Jennie U.,** infant daughter of Anthony and Jennie Biga of Lahaina, died Friday in Maui Memorial Hospital. The baby was born June 27 in Honolulu. She is also survived by brothers Henry Naki and Dell Naki-Biga; and grandparents Mr. and Mrs. Lani Naki. Services: 9:45 a.m. Friday at Nakamura Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Puehuihueiki Cemetery in Lahaina. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 October 1991]

NAKOA, ALFRED ALWOOD, 48, of Paia, Maui, died Nov. 6, 1991. He was born in Wailuku and was state commander of the Veterans of Foreign Wars. Survived by wife, Alice; stepmother, Frances Lei Nakoa of Honolulu; sons, Kalani Nakoa, and Leo Bailey of Oregon; daughters, Noelani E. Nakoa, and Leolani B. Ordonez of Wailuku; brothers, Herman of Kahului and Ledwith; stepbrothers, Julian Napuunoa Jr., Milton Napuunoa and Marvin Napuunoa, all of Honolulu; sisters, Mary Kekahuna and Edna Bissen, both of Kahului, Winifred Cockett of Wailuku and Sandra Cristofaro of Virginia; stepsisters, Marian Keaulana of Honolulu, Frances Ho of California, and Myrtle Wallace of Indiana; four grandchildren. Friends may call 5:30 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Nakamura Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 9 to 11 a.m. Wednesday at St. Anthony Church; Mass 11 a.m. Burial at Makawao Veteran Cemetery. Casual or aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 November 1991]

**Naldoza, Felipe M.**, of Keaau, Hawaii, formerly of Kona, a retired coffee fanner, died Saturday in Hilo Hospital. Naldoza, 82, was born In the Philippines. He Is survived by wife Victoria D.; son Mariano; and two grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Kona. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hualalai Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 May 1991]

NALEIEHA, BENJAMIN JR., 44, of Waimanalo, died April 19, 1991. He was born in Lahaina, Maui, and was a member of the Carpenters Union. Local 745. Survived by wife Alberta L., Naleieha; sons, Benjamin III, Bert G.K.; daughter, Bennedine L.K.; parents, Benjamin and Daisey Naleieha Sr.; brother, William "Bill"; sisters, Mrs. Harry (Bennedine) Adolpho Jrr. Of Colorado, Mrs. John (Eleanor) Afong, Mrs. Peter (Donna) Moses. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Cremation follows. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 1991]

**NALII, JOHN JR.,** 69, of Kaneohe, died Dec. 29, 1990. He was born in North Kohala. Survived by nephew, Robert Sumic; other nephews and nieces. Inurnment 9:30 a.m. Wednesday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 January 1991]

NALTON, PATRICIA LOUISE, 61, of California, died Dec. 29, 1990. She was born in New York and was a retired teacher. Survived by sisters, Cynthia N. Libby and Susana N. Kingsepp; nieces, Susan L. Van Ness and Molly K. Van Ness; nephew, Jonathan K. Van Ness. Friends may call 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Oahu Cemetery; service 10 a.m. Inurnment follows. No flowers. Aloha attire. Donations to St. Lawrence University Class 1951 Scholarship Fund. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**Namahoe, Edna L.,** is also survived by sisters, Elizabeth Ellis and Christine Faraias, who were not listed in an obituary published yesterday. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 December 1991]

**Namahoe, Edna L.,** of Hilo died Sunday in Kaiser Hospital. Namahoe, 67, was born in Hilo. She is survived by sons, Mason and Benjamin Jr.; daughter, Lavelle Beltey; brothers, Victor, Palmer and Eldrige Spencer; sisters, Thelma Kekuamanu, Nancy Ayau and Lydia Ah-Mon, 10 grandchildren and a great-grandchild. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 24 December 1991]

NAMAUU, RACHEL LAHELA, 95, of Anahola, Kauai, died July 7, 1991. She was born in Waiehu, Maui. Survived by sons, Samuel of Waikoloa and Gladioi of Utah; daughters, Mrs. James (Rachael) Rapozo, Mrs. David (Hannah) Kapololu of Honolulu and Mrs. Pua (Cupie) Pelio of Wailuku; 14 grandchildren and 19 great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Tuesday at Nakamura Mortuary. Or call from 8 to 10:30 a.m. Wednesday. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 July 1991]

**NANBU, HATSUME HORIUCHI,** 92, of Puhi, Kauai, died Feb. 1, 1991. She was born in japan and was a former field worker for Grove Farm Co. Survived sons, Mitsugi of Lihue, Manabu of Honolulu and Charles of Lihue; daughters, Nellie Marugame of Waimea and Doris Kawamura of Kilauea; nine grandchildren; 13 great-grandchildren; brothers, Kenji Horiuchi of Washington state and Yoshitaka Horiuchi of Tokyo. Service 4 p.m. Tuesday at Garden Island Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 February 1991]

**Nance, Walter J.,** of Honolulu died Thursday in Straub Hospital. Nance, 74, was born in Mississippi. He is survived by mother Gladys Miles, and companion Angela M. Day. Services will be private. Memorial donations are suggested to charity. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 February 1991]

**Na-o Ezra T.,** of Honolulu, an elder of the house of God church, died July 23 in St. Francis hospital. Na-o, 44, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife, Afugalo; sons, Michael; daughter, Hanalei; brothers, Abraham Fraga and Joshua Na-o; and sisters, Beverly Kealoha, Antoinette Nakiso, April Kaukani and Hadassah Maunakea. Services: 11 a.m. Monday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 1 August 1991]

Nao, B Abraham K. "Abe", of Ewa Beach, a retired truck driver at Sears, Roebuck & Co., died Saturday at home. Na-o, 73, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by companion Katherine; sons Abraham Fraga and Ezra and Joshua Na-o; daughters Beverly Kealoha, Antoinette Nakiso, April Kaukani and Hadassah Maunakea; stepsons Albert, Frederick, Stanley and Richard Keomaka; stepdaughters Yvonne Buendia and Kuulei Bridges; brother Solomon Kaaukuu; and sister Abigail Kaaukuu. Services: noon Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 11 July 1991]

NAONE, MILDRED TAM, 71, of Kahului, Maui, died Nov. 4, 1991. She was born in Kokomo, Maui, and was a telephone operator retired from GTE Hawaiian Telephone in Wailuku. Survived by husband, Lyons K. Jr.; hanai sons, Lyons K. III of Wailuku and Roy Vicente of California; daughters. Viola Cashman and Theresa "Terry" Wallrabenstein, both of Honolulu; Hanai daughters, Julei Kaiwi of California and Miriam Perreira of Honolulu; sisters, Charlotte Kateo and Violet Dove, both of Honolulu, Edith Neimann of California and Lillian Daton of Oregon; nieces and nephews; cousins; 20 grandchildren; three great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8:30 to 11:30 a.m. Saturday at Christ the King Church; Mass 11:30 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 12:45 p.m. at Maui Memorial Park Cemetery. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 November 1991]

Naong, Francisco T. "Balong", of Mililani, a retired supervisor at Del Monte Corp. and an employee at Aloha Stadium, died Feb. 11 at home. Naong, 78, was born in Calape, Bohol, the Philippines. HE is survived by wife Francisca A.; sons Edward T. and Gilbert L.; daughter Priscilla Ann Gilbert L.; brothers Pablo and Porcopio; sisters Martina Loquere , Felicitas Ruyears and Proferia Bumana, 16 grandchildren and two great-grandchildren. Mass: 7 p.m. Thursday at St. John the Apostle and Evangelist Church. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10:30 a.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 19 February 1991]

NAPALAPALAI, MARGARET KEAO, 65, of Haleiwa, died Feb. 21, 1991. She was born in Kawaihapai and was a member of and served as a deaconess emeritus at Liliuokalani Protestant Church. Survived by husband, Robert; son, Robert T.; daughters, Mildred Leong, Virginia Chun, Pauline Young; 10 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; brothers, Abraham, George, Herman and Edward Soares; sisters, Miriam Salvia, Thelam Liu, Helen Lausterer; nieces, nephews, aunts, uncles and cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Wednesday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 8:30 a.m. Thursday at Liliokalani Protestant Church; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at church cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 February 1991]

**Napoleon, Nathan N.,** of Honolulu, a Waikiki businessman who was a 1976 Democratic candidate for the U.S. Senate, died Wednesday in Queen's Hosptial. Napoleon, 65, was also a candidate for the state House of Representatives in the 70's and ran for the broad of trustees of the Office of Hawaiian Affairs in 1980. He was formerly with the Honolulu Police Department, Matson Navigation Co. and Hoomahana Time Share Real Estate. Memorial services: 7:30 p.m. Monday at Bishop Museum Atherton Halau. Call from 6 p.m. His ashes will be scattered at 6 p.m. Tuesday at the Sheraton Halekulani Beach. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 November 1991]

NAPUA, JOSIAH SR., 77, of Honolulu, died Nov. 10, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a federal employee retired from Fort Shatter. Survived by wife, Katherine Napua; son, Josiah Jr.; daughter, Susan E. Graveside service 10:30 a.m. Friday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. Memorial donations to American Cancer Society. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 November 1991]

**NASCIMENTO, MARIE MAKAIWA,** 73, of Pauwela. Maul, died Aug. 31, 1991. She was born in Makena, Maui, and was the sister of the late Charles Makaiwa. Survived by son, Joaquin "Joker" of Haiku; daughters, Serrena "Beverly" Keith of Alaska and Sheila of Haiku: eight

grandchildren; a great-grandchild; sister, Alice Lum of Honolulu; brother, San Makaiwa of Honolulu. Friends may call from 8:30 a.m. tomorrow at St. Joseph Church; Mass 10:45 a.m. Burial 11:30 a.m. at St. Joseph Cemetery, Makawao. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's. [Honolulu Advertiser 6 September 1991]

NASCIMENTO, WALTER FREIAS "WALLY" JR., 48, of Waianae, died June 3, 1991. Survived by wife, Adeline-Flora "Snuffy" Nascrimento; father, Walter F. Sr.; sistrs, Mrs. Alvin (Dolores) Rodrigues Sr., Mrs. Oliver (Carmelita) Ferreira and Mrs. Jake (Lolita) Purdy; and many relatives. Friends may call 11 a.m. Saturday at Sacred Hearts Church. Memorial service 12:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Ashes to be scattered at a later date. [Honolulu Advertiser 5 June 1991]

**NATIVIDAD, FRANCISCO TEPPANG,** 58, of Wahiawa, died April 1, 1991. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Maria A. Natividad; sons, Rogelio and Edwin, both of the Philippines; daughters, Mrs. Ricardo (Trinidad) Banis, Mrs. Andres (Magdalena) Guerrero of the Philippines, Corazon, Josie, Nena of the Philippines; 15 grandchildren; brothers, Rafael and Bernardo of the Philippines; sister, Ciriaca Velasco of the Philippines. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at St. Michael's Church; rosary 7:30 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. Saturday; mass 12:30 p.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 April 1991]

**NAUMU, JOHN NAHUKA,** 72, of Kekaha, Kauai, died June 17, 1991. He was born in Waimea, Kauai, and was a retired painter. Survived by daughter, Lisagaye N. Leiwalo of Waipahu; sister, Juliet Akana of Waimea. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Garden Island Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 June 1991]

NAVAJA, JAMES "JIMMY" PALARCA, 67, of Honolulu, died Jan. 21, 1991. He was born in Hawaii and was a crane operator retired from Pearl Harbor "Naval Shipyard Shop 2. Survived by wife, Elena J.; sons, James J. and Blaine J.; daughters, Meredith Guba, Valerie Sayson, Yvonne Waiwaiole, Roxanne Geronimo, Laverne Borges and Mattie Kamoku; parents, Severo and Nena Navaja; brothers, Henry P. Navaja and Willard P. Mirasol; sisters, Nellie Ornellas, Mildred Silva and Ruth Rodrigues; 31 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call 10 a.m. to noon Monday at St. Anthony's Church, Kalihi; mass at noon. Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 January 1991]

**Navares, Ryan M.,** 12-year old son of Roland and Cathy Navares of Kaneohe, died Tuesday in Kapiolani Hospital. Navares, a 6<sup>th</sup> grader at Puohala Elementary School, was born in Honolulu. He also is survived by brothers, Allen and Brandon; sister, Alyssa; and grandparents Joseph and Patsy Navares and Allen and Beatrice Chang. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 25 May 1991]

**Navares, Ryan M.,** of Kaneohe, a student at Puohala Elementary School, died May 21 in Kapiolani Hospital.Navares, 12-year-old son of Roland and Cathy Navares, was born in Honolulu. He is also survived by brothers, Allen and Brandon; sister, Alyssa; and grandparents Joseph and Patsy Navares and Allen and Beatrice Chang. Services: 11 a.m. Friday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Casual attire. No

flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 29 May 1991]

**Nawatani, Harry I. "Bolo",** of Mililani, a retired crane operator at Pacific Construction, died Friday in Wahiawa Hospital. Nawatani, 61, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Akiko; sons, Henry H., Clayton T. and Raymond T. and Raymond m.; daughters, Carol Y. and Alice H.; sisters, Geroe A.Y. Tamura and Bertha Ling; and three grandchildren. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 4 December 1991]

**Naylor, Sarah K.K.,** of Nanakuli died yesterday in St. Francis West Hospital. Naylor, 74, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Joseph and Harvey Robinson and William Naylor III; daughters Leila Tanaka, Ann L. Spencer and Sarah N.K. Carvalho; brothers Jacob and Jon Kiko; sisters Violet Santiago, Berida Borje and Mary Fuertes; hanai sons John M. Johnson; 17 grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Sunday at Borthwick Mortuary; Services: 9 a.m. Monday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1991]

**NE, HARRIET AHIONA**, 75, died Feb. 26, 1991, on Molokai. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by children, Anna Arakakai, Reynolds Ayau, Moana Kaulia, all of Molokai, Herbert Hooper of Japan and Gerald NE of Molokai; brothers, Edward Ayau of Honolulu. Henry Ayau of Molokai and Melvin Ayau of California; 23 grandchildren; 18 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call 6;30 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at Ka Hale Laa O Ireuselema Hou Church in Kalamaula, Molokai. Or call from 9 a.m. Saturday; service 11 a.m. Casual attire. Burial at Kanakaloloa Cemetery in Hoolehua, Molokai. Arrangements by Molokai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 March 1991]

**NEIL, HITOSHI MIZUBA,** 48, of Honolulu, died April 19, 1991. He was born in Hilo. Survived wife, Ruth Keech-Mizuba; son, Vance C. daughter, Kathryn K.T.; brothers, Seth, Kiyoto, Minoru, Massashi, Shoichi and Kazumi; sister, Nobuko MIzuba-Matsuda. Private service at a later date. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 April 1991]

**NELSON, ELIZABETH BELISA,** 70, of Kealakekua, Hawaii, died Jan. 22, 1991. She was born in Lahaina, Maui. and was a former bartender at the Tradewinds Cocktail Lounge in Waikiki Survived by sons, Harold Lusano of Georgia and Ronald Lusano of California; daughters, Loretta Berdon of Captain Cook, Esther Alcain and Marilyn Berdon; hanai sister, Trinidad Car-easy of California, 15 grandchildren; eight great-grandchildren. Friends may call 8 to 10 a.m. Tuesday at St. Paul's Catholic Church in Honalo; service 10 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Burial at the church cemetery. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 January 1991]

**Nelson, John E.,** of Lahaina, a former director of the Salvation Army in Lahaina, died Wednesday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nelson, 80, was born in Wailuku. He is survived by son, Bob; brother, Rope; sisters, Eileen Carter, Amrge Wilson, Joy Synder and Yvoone Perry; and three grandchildren. Servies: 11 a.m. tomorrow at Waiola Church. Call after 9 a.m. to noon. Burial: Makawao Cemetery. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 10 August 1991].

NELSON, RICHARD "RICK" M., 46, of Kailua-Kona, died Nov. 9, 1991. He was born in

Denver. He was the owner of Big Island Photo and served in the Air Force. Survived by wife, Joel Nelson; son, Christopher; daughter, Katie; parents, O.W. "Red" and Marcy Nelson of Colorado; sister, Sharon Kidd of Colorado. Memorial service 4 p.m. today at Gentry's Kona Marina at Honokohau Harbor. Scattering of ashes at sea. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1991]

**NEMOTO, GORO,** 69, of Waimanalo, died Nov. 9, 1991. He was born in Waipahu, Oahu, and was a retired construction carpenter and member of Waimanalo J.A.C. and Carpenter's Union, Local 745. Survived by wife, Hatsue Nemoto; sons, Rodney Y. and Eric A.; daughter, Evelyn H. Lung; six grandchildren; sister, Jane N. Akita. Memorial service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 November 1991]

Nemoto, Saishi, of Wahiawa, a retired heavy equipment operator at HC&D, died Monday in Wahiawa Hospital. Nemoto, 81, was born in Kohala, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Haruko; sons Herbert K., Dr. Edwin M. Nemoto and Robert S. Nemoto; daughters Sanora S. Fujino, Amy E. Akiyama, Carole H. Hayashi and Frances F. Nakaoka; brothers Henry and Richard Kurihara; sisters Gladys Hayami, Dot Okumura, Alice Yamada and Grace Kawamoto; 15 grandchildren; and six great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 6:30 p.m. Friday at Wahiawa United Methodist Church. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1991]

**NEMOTO, TSUMA**, 96, of Kailua, died April 7, 1991. She was born in Fukushima, Japan. Survived by brothers, Ichiro of Japan, Paul and Carl; sister, Mrs. Allen (Hilda) Michioka of Kauai; 13 grandchildren; nine great-grandchildren. Private family service held. Arrangements by Nuuanu memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 April 1991]

**NEOGY, PRITHWISH,** 73, of Honolulu, died March 20, 1991. He was born in in Calcutta, India and was a professor emeritus of art history at the University of Hawaii, Manoa, where he developed the Asian art program. Survived by wife, Betty C.; daughter, Esha B.; brother, Arunenda Ray of London; sister, Kamala Sen of India; niece and nephews. No service. No flowers. Memorial donations to St. Francis Hospice. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 March 1991]

**Nera, Puauaea P.,** of Waianae died Sunday in Pali Momi Hospital. Nera, 50, was born in Pago Pago, Tutuila Leone, American Samoa. She is survived by sons Hale Poloa, Clifford and Smith Bera, Eddie Poloa; and Apolonio Jr. and Nalley Ners; mother Sesilia Poloa; three brothers; four sisters; and six grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Monday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 23 February 1991]

Neri, Felipe A., of Waipahu, a retired employee of Oahu Sugar Co., died Jan 24 in Pali Momi Hospital. Neri, 84, was born in Argao, Cebu the Philippines. He is survived by son Marcos; daughters Sue Balbirona, Laraine Olivares, Candie Springer and Faye Todd; 16 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Wake: 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Mass: 9:45 a.m. Saturday at St. Joseph's Church. Burial: Mihilani Memorial Park. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

**NESS, JOHN VAN,** 69, of Honolulu, died Sept. 2, 1991. He was born in South Dakota and was a veteran. No known survivors. Graveside service 2 p.m. tomorrow at Hawaii State Veterans

Cemetery. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

Ness, Mary Mae, M.A., of San Francisco, died July 29 in San Francisco. Ness, 63, was borne in Honolulu. She is survived by sons, William, Anthony, Samuel and Lane Akiona; daughters, Carolyn Spencer; Yvonne Christi and Linda Almond; brother, William Rezentes; sisters, Violet Enstrom and Elsie Martin, 21 grandchildren. Wake: 5 to 9 p.m. Monday at St. Patricks' Church. Mass: 7:30 p.m. Burial will be private. Aloha attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 15 August 1991]

**NEVES, MOSES SR.,** 64, of Honolulu, died Aug. 26, 1991. He was born in Hawaii and was retired from Pan American after many years of service. Survived by sons, Wendall, Moses "Brada" Jr., Alan-Wayne, Glenn-Stephen and Warren; daughters, Gwendolyn Maxwell and Mrs. Manuel (June) Lawrence; 16 grandchildren; a great granddaughter; brothers, Donald Ranario, Tea Goltiani, Albert Dela Cruz and Ron Dela Cruz; sisters, Mrs. Sterling (Bernadette) Nii and Mrs. Jonathon (Patricia) Dela Vega. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Thursday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; service 7 p.m. Or call from 9:30 a.m. Friday Co-Cathedral of St. Theresa; Mass 10:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual at Burial at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 September 1991]

**NEWCOMB, CHRISTOPHER KALEILEHUA,** Infant son of Samantha Kennell and Scott Newcomb of Kailua-Kona, died Sept. 8, 1991. He was born In Honolulu. Survived by parents; maternal grandmother, Dorothy D. Kennell; maternal grandfather Leonard Kennell of Indiana; paternal grandparents, Scott and Lisa Newcomb; maternal great-grandparents, Paul and Mildred Kennell of Indiana; paternal great-grandparents, John and Ruth Scott. Graveside 10 a.m. Saturday at Hualalai Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1991]

**Newhouse, Paul R. Jr.,** of Wahiawa died Sunday in Kaiser Hospital. Newhouse, 60, was born in Wahiawa. He is survived by sons Paul K. and Steven P. daughters Winona U. Lolofie, Lee Ann Alfapada, Cheryl Ann Hemi and Noelle K. Newhouse; mother Doris I.; sisters Pauline N. Seto, Rosalie L. Lee and Greta H. Absnaider; and 11 grandchildren. Services: 7:30 p.m. Monday at Borthwick Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. Services: 10 a.m. Tuesday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 October 1991]

**NEWTON, BURTON CRAIG,** 80, of Mountain View, Hawaii, formerly of Honolulu, died June 9, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Keaau Congregation of Jehovah's Witnesses. He was also a retired accountant for Greyhound Royal Hawaiian Inc. in Honolulu. Survived by son, Craig; grandson. Jordan Newton. Friends may call from 6:30 to 7:30 p.m. Monday at Waiakea Kingdom Hall of Jehovah's Witnesses; service 7:30 p.m. No flowers. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 June 1991]

**Newton, Robert,** of Honolulu, former owner of Rancho Grande, died yesterday at home. Newton, 81, was born in Kula, Maui. He is survived by wife Mary; brother, Nelson; and sisters, Christine Williamson and Lily Kekahio. Services: 10 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Nuuanu Memorial Park. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu

- **NEWTON, WILHELMINA F.,** 82, of Tacoma, Washington, formerly of Maui, died April 8, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and graduated from Punahou School and was the widow of Russell A. Newton. She was a teacher at elementary schools on Lanai, Oahu, Maui and the Big Island. Survived by daughters, Maile Beckman and Aileen Hoeffner, both of Washington state; son, Allen of Georgia; 11 grandchildren and 15 great-grandchildren. Burial was in Tacoma. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 April 1991]
- NG, AH LOOK, 85, of Honolulu, died Aug 2, 1991. She was born in Kailua and was retired from Dole Cannery. Survived by sons, Albert H.H.; three grandchildren; brother, Kon Chow Ching; sister, Eleanor Kam, nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Taoist service to be held. Casual attire. Burial Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 August 1991]
- NG, AMY SEE MOI CHING, 63, of Honolulu, died Jan. 1, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a longtime employee of Spencecliff, now Nittaku Inc. Survived by husband. James W.S.; sons, Lesner W.S.; daughter, Mrs. Edward (Luwain) equires; mother, Say Won Kam; brothers, Jonah Ching and Kwock Gong Kam;nieces and nephews. Friends may call 10 am to 1 pm Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 January 1991]
- NG, BUCK TONG, 85, of Honolulu, died Jan. 20, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was an accountant retired from Wahiawa General Hospital. Survived by son, Julian; daughter, Mrs. Edward L. (Rebecca B.L.) Pang; three grandchildren; brother, Buck Sam of California; sisters, Mrs. Kam Sing (Alice) Kau, Mrs. Kam Ngai (Grace Ng) Hee and Kam Oi Chiu of Wisconsin; niece and nephews. Friends may call 6 to 8 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary for service. Ashes to be scattered later. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]
- **Ng, Chan Hee,** of Honolulu died Oct. 19 in Queen's Hospital. Ng, 93, was born in China. She is survived by two grandchildren and seven great-grandchildren. Services: 12:45 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Call after 11 a.m. Burial: Hawaii Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 30 October 1991]
- **NG, FAI,** 88, of Honolulu, died Nov. 10, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and worked for Fred L. Waldron Ltd. Survived by sons, Richard R. of Wisconsin, Charles M. and Robert F.; nine grandchildren; five great-grandchildren. Graveside service 1 p.m.t Saturday at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 November 1991]
- **NG, MAN SHING,** 60, of Honolulu, died March 25, 1991. He was born in China and was a produce clerk at the former Chun Hoon Market and a waiter at the Ilikai. Survived by brother, Daniel M.C of California; sisters, Pu Chun Ng Young; nieces; nephews; great-nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. No flowers. Casual attire. Procession 12:30 p.m. for burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1991]
- **NG, SALOME INAULUWEHI KALA,** 63, of Hana, Maui died Jan. 10, 1991. She was born in Hane. Survived by husband, Philip K.W. sons, Wayne K. of Mississippi, John P. and Marx F.K.

of Kahului; daughters, Phyllis Ann E.N.K. Karratti of Kauai, Lorna Mae K. Jim of Kahului, Shelley L. Peterson of Waianae; 23 grandchildren; two great-grandchildren. Friends may call 6:30 to 8:30 p.m. Wednesday at Borthwick Mortuary/Norman's; service 8 p.m. Or call 9 a.m. to noon. Thursday at Kahului Latter-day Saints Church; service 11 a.m. Burial at Makawao Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 January 1991]

**NGAN, CHEUNG YAM,** 76, of Honolulu, died June 23, 1991. He was born in Hong Kong and was a retired Chinese chef for Sheraton Hotels. Survived by wife, Mary S.M. Ngan; daughters, Mrs. James (Mee Ling) Dang and Mrs. Arthur (Shelley) Yu; five grandchildren; nephews and nieces. Friends may call from 2:30 to 3 p.m. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 3 p.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 June 1991]

**Ngayan, Mellton, of Kukuihaele,** Hawaii, a retired irrigation tender at Honokaa Sugar Co., died Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. Ngayan, 79, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by brothers Antonio and Maximo; and hanai families Theodore and Nellie Angelo and John and Nellie Thomas. Services: 7 p.m. tomorrow at the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-day Saints, Honokaa ward. Call after 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 October 1991]

**NGAYAN, MELTON,** 79, OF Kukuihaele, Hawaii, died Oct. 2, 1991. He was born in the Philippines and was an irrigation tender retired from Honokaa Sugar Co. Survived by brothers, Antonio of Maui and Maximo of Kauai; nieces and nephew; hanai families, Theadore and Nellie Angelo, John and Nellie Thomas. Friends may call 5 to 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Church of Jesus Christ-day Saints. Honokaa Ward; service 7 p.m. Cremation follows. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary, Inc.

**NGUYEN, DAVID,** 24, of Honolulu, died Sept. 7, 1991. Survived by father, Cam Van of Alabama; mother, Rot Thi Tran of Alabama; brothers, Ne Van, Vinh Trung and Cang Trung; seven sister In Alabama and two sisters in Vietnam. Service 4 p.m. Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 September 1991]

**NGUYEN, HONG VAN,** 67, of Honolulu, died Sept. 19, 1991. He was born in Vietnam and worked for the government of Vietnam. Survived by wife, Suu; sons, Cung and Ky, both of California, Hung, Nghiep, Mark and Vu; daughters, An, Nhan of France, Nha, Anh, Kim-Oanh and Quynh; two grandchildren. Friends may call 10 a.m. to 1 p.m. Thursday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 1 p.m. Cremation follows. Inurnment 1:45 p.m. Friday at Diamond Head Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 September 1991]

**Ngyuen, Madeline P.,** of Punene, Maui, died Nov. 23 in Straub hospital. Known as "Maddy", she was 22, and was born in Wailuku. She is survived by husband David; daughter, Melanie R. Nguyen; parents, Manuel Pinheiro Jr.; sisters, Lori-Lynn, Helene and Joscelyn Pinheiro and grandfather, Maneul Meledenz. Mass 8 p.m. Friday at Christ the King Church. Call from 6 to 8 pm. Prayer services: 10:15 a.m. Saturday. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 3 December 1991]

**Niau, Elizabeth K.,** of Kekaha, Kauai, died Sunday in Kauai Veterans Hospital. Niau, 66, was born in Niihau. She is survived by sons Louie, Tony and Waina; daughters Loke M. Keale, Mele Kamai and Melia and Pua Niau; brother Philip Borreira, 24 grandchildren and seven great-

grandchildren. Services: 7 p.m. Thursday at Bothwick/Kauai Mortuary. Call from 6 to 9 p.m. services: 10 a.m. Friday. Call after 8: 30 a.m. Burial: Hanapepe Hawaiian Cemetery. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 February 1991]

**Niau-Cathcart, Frances K.,** of Kaunakakai died Thursday in Queen's Hospital. Niau-Cathcart, 54, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by sons Harold A.L. and Brian M.; daughters Terry Ann Young; brothers Edwin K. and Solomon K. Niau; sister Katherine P. Akana; and five grandchildren. Services: 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary. Call after 9 a.m. Burial: Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 16 February 1991]

**NIAU-CATHCART, FRANCES KAPEKA,** 54, of Kaunakakai, Molokai, died Feb. 14, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by sons, Harold A.L. of Maui, Brian M. of Molokai; daughter, Mrs. Earl (Terry A.) Young of California; five grandchildren; nephews, nieces and cousins. Friends may call 9 to 11:30 a.m. Tuesday at Diamond Head Mortuary; service 11:30 a.m. Burial at Diamond Head Memorial Park. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 17 February 1991]

NICHOLAS, FLORENTINO ROSETE, 78, of Honolulu, died July, 24, 1991. He was born in Camiling, Tarlac, Philippines. Survived y wife, Elma M. Nicholas; brothers, Alejandro and pacual; sisters, Fracisca, Linda and Carlina; nieces,. Nephews, cousins. Friends may call 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary; prayer service 7 p.m. Or call 8 to 9:15 a.m. Saturday at mortuary. Mass 9:30 a.m. Saturday at mortuary. Mass: 9:30 a.m. Saturday at Our Lady of Peace Cathedral. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 August 1991]

**Nichols, James H.,** of Honolulu died Monday in Straub Hospital. Nichols, 53, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Demetras; daughters, Susan and Patricia; mother Alva; and sister Amelia Schumaieu. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 June 1991]

**Nichols, Thomas A. Jr.,** of Kihei, Maui, died Jan. 27 in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nichols, 76, was born in Kaimuki. HE is survived by sons Thomas III and Robert; brothers George and Edward; sisters Jean Markham and Betty Nichols; and four grandchildren. Services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 6 February 1991]

**NICHOLS, WILSON "NICK",** 53, of Honolulu, died Oct. 17, 1991. He was born in Maryland. Survived by brother, Ron Harris; niece, Malia Harris. Service held. Arrangements by Evergreen Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 26 October 1991]

NICKUM HAROLD DON, 76, of Mililani, died April 13, 1991. He was born in Missouri and retired from the Army after 20 years of service and also retired from the Civil Service after 10 years of service. Survived by wife, Kazuko Nickum; brother, Glenn of Kansas; sisters, Mrs. Ishmael (Dorothy) Duncan of Kansas, Mrs. Margaret Steinbeck of Missouri; nieces and nephews. Memorial service 1:30 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary, Waipio. Inurnment with military honors, 11:30 p.m. Monday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 April 1991]

**Nicolas, Leocadio S.,** of Waimanalo died Sept. 30 in Castle Hospital. Nicolas, 87, was born in the Philippines. He is survived by wife Rufina; daughter Rizalina Tamayo; brothers Augustin,

Antero and Ignacio; four grandchildren; and a great-grandchild. Services: 7 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park. Call after 6 p.m. Services 9 a.m. Satruday. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 8 October 1991]

NIETO, DOMINGO BULUSAN, 86, of Honolulu, died June 20, 1991. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Gloria T. Nieto; sons, Steven, Rogelio, Arthur, Roger. Tony and Lawrence; daughters, Mrs. Arthur (Mercy) Briosos of California and Mrs. Paul (Lina) Freo of Japan, Flordelina; brother, Arthur; sisters, Carmen Baggal, Carline, Rosalia and Isiera, all of the Philippines; 16 grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 6 to 9 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service 7:30 p.m. Or call from 9:30 to 11 a.m. Saturday at St. Paul's Church; service 11 a.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]

**NIEVES, DIANNA LYNN,** 37, of Lahaina, Maui, died Aug. 31, 1991. She was born in La Porte, Ind. Survived by husband, Christopher; parents, Jim and Joan Taylor of Ohio. Memorial service 2:30 p.m. Saturday at 79 Wena Place, Lahaina. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 10 September 1991]

Nihei, Haru, of Kaunakakai, Molokai, died Wednesday in Los Angeles. Nihei, 83, was born on Maui. She is survived by sons George and Harold; daughters Aileen van Cleve, Alice Arbaugh, Ethel Nihei and Florence Kobashigawa, three grandchildren and two great grandchildren. Services: 9 to 1O30 a.m. Saturday at Guzeijo Soto Mission in Kaunakakai. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 13 August 1991]

**NIHI, BENJAMIN** "UNCLE BEN" PALENAPA, 89, of Honolulu, died Juno 19, 1991. He was born in Kee, Kona. Survived by nephew and three nieces. Friends may call from 9 a.m. to 1:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick Mortuary; service 12:30 p.m. Burial at Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. Aloha attire. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 25 June 1991]

**NIHI, BENJAMIN "UNCLE BEN" PALENAPA,** 89, of Honolulu, died June 19, 1991. He was born in Kee, Kona. Survived by a nephew and many nieces; grandnieces and grandnephews. A recent obituary was incomplete. [Honolulu Advertiser 27 June 1991]

**Niiyama, Susie T.,** of Honolulu, a waitress at King's Bakery Restaurant, died yesterday in Queen's Hospital. Niiyama, 63, was born in Kainaule. She is survived by brothers Kiyoto, Tamao and Masato, and sister Mamoru Yamamoto. Services will be at 6 p.m. Wednesday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 7 October 1991]

**NIKAIDO, SAKUO,** 89 of Honolulu, died March 9, 1991. She was born in Ewa. Survived by, among others, sister, Mrs. Kimie Matsuo of Japan. A recent obituary was incorrect due to information provided by the mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 14 March 1991]

**Nikaldo, James W.,** of Wailuku died Tuesday at his home. Nikaido, 52, was born in Mauna Loa, Molokai. He is survived by parents Yoshizo and Kinuko Nikaido and brothers George, Elton and Arthur. Family services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 October 1991]

NILES, DONALD RAY, 69, of Kihei, Maui, died Sept. 21, 1991. He was born in Kalamazoo,

Mich., and was owner of Island Painting Co. and a member of the Lahaina Yacht Club. Survived by sons, Dennis of Wailuku and William of Lahaina; sisters, Mary Frazier and Dorothy Palmer of California: five grandchildren. Friends may call from 4 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary; service 5 p.m. Burial 10 a.m. tomorrow at Maui Veterans Cemetery, Makawao. Casual attire. Donations in lieu of flowers, to the Maui unit of the American Cancer Society. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 September 1991]

**NISHI, KIKUTARO,** 92, of Honolulu, died Nov. 5, 1991. He was born in Wakayama, Japan. Survived by sons, Alvin of California, Richard of Illinois and Gary; daughters, Mrs. Thomas (Helen) Nakashima, Mrs. Thomas (June) Takenaga and Mrs. William (Janet) Hanafusa; brother, Tomegoro; Service 5 p.ni. Saturday at Diamond Head Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 07 November 1991]

NISHI, MASAO, 84, of Aiea, died May 26, 1991. He was born in Koloa, Kauai, and retired as a stone mason for Kitjima Construction Co. Survived by wife, Asayo Nishi; sons, James of Colorado and Albert of Honolulu; daughters, Clara Matsushima of Honolulu and Alice of Pukalani, Maui; two grandchildren and two grat-grandchildren; sisters, Matsuno Nishikawa of California. Private service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 8 June 1991]

**Nishi, Tomegoro,** of Honolulu died Thursday in St. Francis Hospital. Nishi, 87, was born in Japan. He is survived by wife Shige; son, Nobel; daughters, Eleanor Nishi ad Jacqueline Y. Fujii; five grandchildren and three great-grandchildren. Services: 4 p.m. tomorrow at Diamond Head Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Inurnment will be private. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 28 December 1991]

Nishida, Aiko "Ann", of Hilo, a retired inventory clerk for Parts Center Hawaii Inc., died Thursday in Hilo Hospital. Nishida, 64, was born in Keaau, Hawaii. She is survived by husband, Kiyoto; sons, Audie, daughters, Lori Fukunaga amd Susan Nishida; brother Paul Nakamura; sisters, Reiko Yoshitomi and Cheiko Nakayama, and one grandchild. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 December 1991]

**Nishida, Chester K.,** of Honalo, Hawaii, a junior agent at Hawaiian Ailines, died Saturday in Kona Hospital. Nishida, 55, was born in Honolulu. He is survived by wife Ruth H.F.; daughters Avis and Enid; mother Sally F.; and mother Raymond. Services: 5 p.m. Friday at Kona Daifukuji, Honalo. Call after 3 p.m. casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 13 February 1991]

**NISHIDA, MITSUTO,** 85, of Hilo, died April 28, 1991. He was born in Koloa, Kauai. Survived by wife, Shizuko; sons, Mike K., Gilbert M. and Don E; daughters, Michiko Oda, Violet S. Tanimoto and Helen R. De Berry; 10 grandchildren; a great-grandson; sister, Mrs. Chiyeno Watanabe; nieces and nephews. Service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Borthwick Mortuary. Or call 5:30 p.m. Saturday at Borthwick/Hawaii Funeral Home in Hilo. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 April 1991]

**Nishida**, **Yasuo**, of Kailua, a journeyman plumber, died Thursday in Kuakini Hospital. Nishida, 62, was born in Nagasaki, japan. He is survived by wife, Meiko; son, Joseph S., daughter, Karen

R.; and brothers, masatoshi, Mitsuyuki and Minoru. Memorial services: noon Saturday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**NISHIGUCHI, NAOKI,** 83, of Honolulu, died Sept. 15, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Palolo, Kwannon Ko Kuamamoto Kenjinkai. Survived by wife, Fumiko Nishiguchi; sons, Thomas and Wallace; sister, Mrs. Hatsuko Goto; four grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 18 September 1991]

**Nishiguchi, Toshio,** of Honolulu, a retired construction mason, died June 30 in Honolulu. Nishiguchi, 82, was born in Ewa. He is survived by wife, Chieko; daughters, Doris K. Oku, Adeline T. Nakamura and Emily K. Ebina; brother, Mamoru Morito; six grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial services were private. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 08 July 1991]

**Nishihara, Irene S.,** of Honolulu died July 6 in St. Francis Hospital. Nishihara, 70, was born in Aica. She is survived by son Melvin; daughter Patricia Bush; brother, Kunimitsu Takata; and a grandson. Private services were held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 27 July 1991]

**Nishihara, Shigeichi,** of Aiea, a retired shipping clerk, died Tuesday in Queen's Hopistal. Nishihara, 79, was born in Kamalumalu, Kona, Hawaii. He is survived by wife Beatrice C.; sons Glenn S. and Lloyd T.; brothers Kichiero and Tatsuo; sisters Setsuyo Okayama, Flora F. Naito, Chieko Okuda and Yukiko Kochi; and five grandchildren. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation will follow. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 17 October 1991]

**Nishihira, Kamesha, of Pepeekeo,** Hawaii, died Wednesday in Hilo Hospital. Nishihira, 87, was born on Okinawa. She is survived by sons Shuken and Kenneth; daughters Yoshiko Maehira, Tsurue Nishioka and Mitsue Tokuda; 14 grandchilren; and 13 great-grandchildren. Services: 4:30 p.m. tomorrow at Honomu Hongwanji Mission. Call after 3:30 p.m. Cremation will follow. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 February 1991]

**Nishijo, Reiko,** of Kaneohe, died Wednesday in Kuakini Hosptial. Nishijo, 65, was born in Tokyo. She is survived by husband Herbert; daughter, Trixie Teruya; brother, Yukio Iwashta; sister, Emiko Nakamura; and three grandchildren. Services: 2:30 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 2 August 1991]

**Nishikawa, Irene S.,** of Honolulu, retired owner of Paradise Market, died on Sunday in Kuakini Hospital. Nishikawa, 68, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Raymond; sons Gary and Lawrence; daughters Aileen Arakawa and Gail Nishikawa; brothers George, Charles and Robert Nishida; sisters Evelyn Kubota and Lorraine Nakamura; and five grandchildren. Services: 2 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary Chapel. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 July 1991]

**NISHIKAWA, NOBUO,** 76, of Honolulu, died Aug 3, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a welder. He was also a deacon at Waikiki Baptist Church. Survived by wife Itsuko "Sue" Nishikawa; brothers, Raymond, Richard, Sadao and Herbert; sisters, Mrs. Richard (Ethel) Nishino and Mrs. Grace Ishizaki. Service 6 p.m. Friday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 Aug 1991]

**Nishikawa, Soyoko,** of Wailuku was misidentified in an obituary published yesterday. Her first name was misspelled by the mortuary. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 1 October 1991]

**Nishikawa, Suyuku** of Wailuku died last Monday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nishikawa, 85, was born in Waiakou, Maui. She is survived by son George; brothers Harry and Benny Mukogawa; sister Akie Kawasaki; and one grandchild. Services were private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 30 September 1991]

**NISHIKAWA, TORU,** also known as **DANIEL NISHIKAWA,** 85, of Honolulu, died June 2, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Grace "Masaye" Nishikawa; son, Albert (Betty Ann) Nishikawa. Private service held. Arrangements by Mililani Downtown Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 June 1991]

**NISHIKI, MASARU,** 74, of Honolulu, died Sept. 3, 1991. He was born in Hawaii, and was a dog fancier, a member of the German Shepherd Club and an American Kennel Club judge and handler. Survived by sister, Mrs. Hifumi Nishiki of Japan; nieces and nephews. Graveside service 11:30 a.m. Wednesday at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 9 September 1991]

**Nishime, Elizabeth S.,** of Honolulu, a retired employee at St. Francis Hospital, died Saturday in Berverly Manor Convalescent Center. Nishime, 83, was born in Makaweli, Kauai. She is survived by brothers, Hikaru, Nobuyoshi, Saburo, Ralph and Frank, and sisters, Tsuruko Nishime, Tomi Taba, Fusako Yamauchi and Kiku Okamura. Services: 6 p.m. tomorrow at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Burial: Valley of the Temples. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 July 1991]

NISHIMOTO, CHIYO, 90, of Waipahu, died March 31, 1991. She was born in Hiroshima, Japan, and was a member of Waipahu Soto Mission Kyodan. Survived by sons, Fred, Harold, Robert; daughters, Mrs. Robert (Stella) Tsuchida, Mrs. Mitsuo (Carol) Oyama, Mrs. Herbert (Jane) Uyeno, Mrs. Takao (Mitsue) Sato, Mrs. Carl (Helen) Shimoda; 23 grandchildren; 17 great-grandchildren; a great-grandson. Service 6:30 p.m. Saturday at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1991]

**Nishimoto, Gary T.,** of Hilo. A life insurance agent, died on Monday in Hilo Hospital. Nishimoto, 55, was born in Hilo. He is survived by wife Marilyn; son Lee; brother Ronald, Tokiwo, Tsuyoshi and Hiroshi; and sister Doris Yamamoto. Services: 6 p.m. Thursday at Dodo Mortuary Chapel. Call from 5 p.m. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 31 July 1991]

**NISHIMOTO, KIKUYE,** 80, of Lahaina, Maui, died April 26, 1991. She was born in Lahaina. Survived by brothers, Furnio, Masao, Iseo and Sadao. Private service held. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary, Inc. [Honolulu Advertiser 28 April 1991]

**NISHIMURA, HELEN UMEO,** 91, of Honolulu, died March 22, 1991. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by daughters, Ruth and Alice; sister, Hisae Mitamura; nieces and nephews. Service held. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. Donations to St. Patrick's Church. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 March 1991]

**Nishimura, Herbert S.,** of Kailua, formerly of Kwajalein, Marshall Islands, a heavy equipment supervisor at Johnston Island, died Sunday in Johnston Atoll Health Clinic. Nishimura, 55, was born in Ka'u, Hawaii. He is survived by wife, Karen A.; sons, Stan S., Herbert S. and Kirk T.; daughters Gail and Velvet; mother Hamano; brothers, Yoshiyuki Tomiyama and James T. Nichimura; and sister Judy Bertelmann. Memorial services: 2:30 p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 July 1991]

**Nishimura, Kiyono,** of Aiea died Thursday in Hale Pulama Mau. Nishimura, 97, was born in Fukuoka, Japan. She is survived by sons Hiroshi and Richard; daughters Ayako Otake, Yaeko Takahashi, Jeanne Kosuga and Evelyn Nishimura; 17 grandchildren, 12 great-grandchildren and a great-great grandchild. Services: 11 a.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 15 January 1991]

**Nishimura, Masako,** of Honolulu died on July 17 in the Convalescent Center of Honolulu. Nishimura, 90, was born in Japan. She is survived by sons Henry, Edward and Kenneth; daughters Joyce Jackson and Ruth Watanabe; brothers.: Henry and Fred Kumura; sisters Ayako Ushijima, Marian Sugai and Clara Asada; nine grandchildren; and five great-grandchildren, Private services were held. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 24 July 1991]

**Nishimura, Yuki**, of Wahiawa, died Tuesday in Kuakini Hospital. Nishimura, 90, was born in Lauiipahoehoe, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Masayoshi and George; brother Takeo Tanabe; four grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Memorial services: 6 p.m. tomorrow at Mililani Memorial Park Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. Services will be private. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 17 May 1991]

**Nishino, Kikuyo,** of Lahaina died yesterday in Hale Makua Kahului. Nishino, 85, was born in Lahaina. She is survived by sons, Takashi and Larley; daughter, Priscilla Shinomoto; brothers, Takuji, Satoshi, Koso, Kenji and Robert H., and four grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 5 p.m. tomorrow at Lahaina Hongwanjii Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 6 August 1991]

**NISHIYAMA, FRED MASATOSHI,** 71, of Honolulu, died Jan. 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was retired from Hawaii Brewing. Survived by wife, Colleen C. Nishiyama; son, Alton I.; daughters. Mrs. Earl Y. (Sandra H.) Tanioka, Mrs. Victor (Loren A.) Paranada; three grandchildren. Service 10 a.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 23 January 1991]

**NISHIYAMA, TADAO,** 69, died Sept. 18, 1991. He was born in Heeia, Hawaii. Survived by wife, Bettie T.; sons, Keith T. and Gene K.; two grandchildren; brothers, Richard and Raymond; sisters, Mrs. Miyoji (Janet) Nishizawa, Mrs. David (Momoye) Yamashiro; Mrs. Kiyoshi (Irene) Kosaka and Charlotte Guro; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. Private inurnment. [Honolulu Advertiser 21 September 1991]

**NISHIYAMA, TED TADASHI 'LEGS",** 80, of Kaului, died March 16, 1991. He was born in Puunene and was retired assistant postmaster at the Kahukuii Post Office. Survived by wife, Yoshiko Nishiyama; sons, Thomas and Roy of Honolulu; Wyane of New York and Allen of

Maui; daughter, Katherine Oura of Maui; four grandchildren.. Service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Kahului Union church. Burial 10 a.m. Thursdya at maui Veterna Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Nakamura Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1991]

**NISHIYAMA, TED TADASI "LEGS",** a burial service has been rescheduled from 9:30 a.m. tomorrow at Maui Veterans Cemetery, Makawao. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 20 March 1991]

**Nitani, Toyo,** of Honouliuli, Ewa died Tuesday in Pali Momi Hospital. Nitani, 88, was born in Yamaguchi, Japan. She is survived by son Ralph; daughters Helen Nitani and Doris Edwards; 12 grandchildren; and 14 great-grandchildren. Services: 6:30 p.m. Sunday at Mililani Downtown Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

**NITTA, TAI KAWAILANI,** infant son of Fumitery and Jean Nitta, died March 18, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Also survived by brother, Ben; grandmothers, Cecile Gelfund and Mon So; aunts, uncles and cousins. Service held. Arrangements by Williams Funeral Services. Donations to the Cardiac Program at Kapiolani Medical Center for Women and Children. [Honolulu Advertiser 24 March 1991]

NIWAO, MASAKO, KAMITAKI, 77 of Hilo, died Nov. 25, 1991. She was born in Puukolii, Maui, and was a retired art teacher from Hilo Intermediate School and Chiefess Kapiolani School. She was a member of the Hawaii State Teachers Association and the Mohouli Kumiai Association. Survived by husband, Jitsuo; son, Alan of Honolulu; daughters, Geraldine Hasegawa, Marilyn Matsuyama of Wailuku and Dale Schwarz of New Zealand; brother, Tadami Kamitaki of Honolulu; sisters, Matsuko Mizoguchi of Kahului and Yukie Komo of Wailuku. Friends may call Monday from 5 to 6:30 p.m. at Dodo Mortuary; service at 6:30 p.m. with cremation to follow. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 1991]

**No, In Cheol,** of Honolulu died Sept. 28 in Straub Hospital. No, 67, was born in Korea. He is survived by wife Sang Im; sons Jung and Byung Kwon; daughter Chong OK Yoshimura; and six grandchildren. Services: noon Saturday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Valley of the Temples Memorial Park. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 9 October 1991]

**Nobrega, Michael J.,** of Honolulu died Dec. 11 in St. Francis Hospital. Nobrega, 39, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by mother, Eva M. Nobrega and brother, Carlton R. Nobrega. Prvaire family services were held. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 23 December 1991]

**NOBRIGA, HARVEY IRWIN,** 64, of Honolulu, died April 2, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and was a water service supervisor retired from the Board of Water Supply. Survived by wife, Annette C.; sons, Harvey K. and Marc K.; daughter, Kimberlee A.M.; five grandchildren; brother, John De Nobriga; sisters, Winona Makua, Anita Asagra and Joan Shonk; nieces and nephews; cousins; an aunt. Friends may call 9 to 11:45 a.m. Monday at Star of the Sea Church; mass 11:45 a.m. Aloha attire. Burial 1 p.m. at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements of Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 12 April 1991]

**Nobriga, Mary J.,** of Boise, Idaho, formerly of Honolulu, died last Friday in Boise. Nobriga, 92, was born in Paauilo, Hawaii. She is survived by sons Eugene, Theodore and Lawrence; daughter Eleanor Worsley; eight grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren and a great-great-grandchild.

Mass: noon Tuesday at St. Patrick's Church. Call after 10 a.m. Burial: National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific, Punchbowl. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]

**NOBUHARA, KIMIKO,** 75, of Aiea, died March 30, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of Aiea Hongwanji Kyodan. Survived by son, Dr. Walter S; daughter, Mrs. Daniel T. (Amy S.) Hironaka; nine grandchildren; three great-grandchildren; sister, Mrs. Wayne M. (Hisako) Sumida. Service noon Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 April 1991]

NOBUHARA, SABURO, 72, of Los Angeles, Calif., died Sept. 29, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as hardware consultant in Los Angeles and formerly worked at Lewers & Cooke. Survived by wife, Gladys T. Nobuhara; daughter, Mrs. Ken (Wendy) Kushner; grandson, David Kushner; sister, Masue Ito of Japan; a niece and nephew. Friends may call from 8 to 10 a.m. Monday at NUUANU Memorial Park Mortuary; service 10 a.m. Burial at Hawaii State Veteran's Cemetery. No flowers. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 October 1991]

**Nobuhara, Saburo,** of Los Angeles, a retired hardware consultant and a former employee of Lewers & Cooke in Honolulu, died Sunday in Los Angeles. Nobuhara, 72, was born in Hawaii. He is survived by wife Gladys T.; daughter Wendy Kushner; sister Masue Ito; and a grandchild. Services: 10 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 04 October 1991]

**Noda, Yaichi,** of Kahului, retired president of Noda Supermarket in Kahului died Sunday in Hale Makua Kahului. Noda. 89, was born in Hiroshima Japan. He is survived by sons Yukio Orite and Henry and Richard Noda: daughters Toshi Morimoto Nancy Taba and Fay Zukeran brother Takami: sisters Michiko Kimizuka and Masako Noda, 13 grandchildren and eight great grandchildren. Services over the ashes at 4 p.m. Sunday at Kahului Hongwanji Mission. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 09 July 1991]

**Noekel, Dornith D.,** of Honolulu, an insurance executive and past president of the Ed Noekel Agency, died Monday in Queen's Hospital. Neokel, 67, was born in Canada. She is survived by husband, Harry E.; sons, Michael; brothers, Jack L. and Richard Detter, sisters, Gwen Smeltzer and Peggy Detter; and three grandchildren. Memorial services: 4:30 p.m. Friday at Unity Church of Hawaii. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 11 December 1991]

**NOGAMI, ETHEL YAEKO,** 76, of Honolulu, died Nov. 18, 1991. She was born in Honolulu and was a member of the Honpa Hongwanji Goji Kai. Survived by son, Theordore G.; a grandson and two granddaughters; two great-grandchildren; brothers, Calvin and Fred Ueki; sister, Mrs. Ruth K. Umaki. Memorial service 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 22 November 1991]

**Nogami, Fujie,** of Honokaa, Hawaii, a retired head baker with the state, died Sunday in Queen's Hospital. Nogami, 67, was born in Kukaiau, Hawaii. She is survived by husband Shizuo; son Calvin F.; brother Tsuneo Yanagizawa; and sisters Tomiko Hiramoto and Kikuyo Kanemoto. Memorial services: 6 p.m. Friday at the Honokaa Hongwanji. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 22 October 1991]

**NOGAMI, STANLEY ISAO,** 71, of Kahului Feb. 27, 1991. He was born in Hamakuapoko, Maui. Survived by wife, Helene Nogami; son Darrly of Honolulu; daughter, Sahron; brothers, Richard Kusumoto of Makawao and Howard Kusumoto. Service over ashes 3 p.m. today at Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 1 March 1991]

**Noguchi, Grace C.,** of Honolulu, a retired seamstress, died Friday in Kuakini Hospital. Noguchi, 75, was born in Kohala, Hawaii. She is survived by brothers Takeo Noguchi and Clifford Y. Nakamaru; and sister Dora E. Nakamaru. Services: 6 p.m. Monday at Hosoi garden Mortuary. Cremation to follow. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 10 October 1991]

NOGUCHI, YOSHIO, 84, of Captain Cook, Hawaii, died June 6. .1991. He was born in Spreckelsville, Maui, and retired as coffee mill manager and broker of the Pacific Coffee Cooperative in 1983. He was a member of the board of directors for the Kona Hongwanji Mission. Survived by wife, Shizue S.; daughters, Naomi Cheng of Michigan, Esther Sato of California, Ruby Vaughn of Virginia and Lorraine Fukumoto of California; son-in-law, Tamotsu Kitagawa of Kohala; sister, Takie Tashima of Holualoa; nine grandchildren and five great-grandchildren; nieces, nephews and cousins. Service 5 p.m. tomorrow at Kona Hongwanji Mission. No flowers- Casual attire. Arrangements by Dodo Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 13 June 1991]

**Noguchi, Yoshio,** of Captain Cook, Hawaii, a retired coffee mill manager and broker of the Pacific Coffee Cooperative from 1934 to 1983, died Thursday at home. Noguchi, 84, was born in Sprecklesville, Maui. He is survived by wife Shizue; daughters, Naomi Cheng, Esther Sato, Ruby Vaughn and Lorraine Fukumoto; sister Takie Tashima; and nine grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Services: 5 p.m. Friday at the Kona Kongwanji. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 12 June 1991]

**NOH, BESSIE WHANG,** 91, of Honolulu, died June 7, 1991. She was born in Korea. Survived by sons, Theodore R. and Alexander; daughters, Mrs. Wilbert (Beatrice) Min, Elizabeth Lee, Ellen, Loretta Lee and Ruth Loventhal; brother, Won Yil Whang; sister, Lizzie Tseu; 15 grandchildren and 13 great-grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Inurnment held at the National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. Arrangements by Diamond Head Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 7 September 1991]

**Nohara, Gail Y. Sakamoto,** of Yokohama, japan, formerly of Hawaii, died Jan. 22 in Yokohama. Sakamoto-Nohara, 39, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by husband Hideaki; son, Jeffery R.; daughter, Erika; parents, Ernest Y. and Helen H. Sakamoto; brother, Eric R., and sister, Merle E. Suzuki. Memorial services: 2 p.m. Sunday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 16 August 1991]

NOHARA, GAIL YOSHIE SAKAMOTO, 39, of Yokohama, Japan. She was born in Honolulu. Survived by husband, Hideaki Nohara; son, Jeffrey R.; daughter, Erika; parents, Ernest Y. (Helen. H. Yamaji) Sakamoto; brother. Eric R. Sakamoto; sister. Merle E. Suzuki. Service held in Japan. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 January 1991]

NOHARA, USHI, 88, of Pearl City, died Aug. 28, 1991, in San Diego. She was born in Okinawa and was a member of the Wesley United Methodist Church and Shuri Club. Survived by son, Yubun of Hilo; daughters, Mrs. Mitsuru (Mitsuki) Uda, Mrs. John (Barbara Ann A.) Cottrell of Ohio, Mrs. Richard K. (Ruth N.) Arakaki, Mrs. Henry N. (Ann K.) Hiyane of California, Mrs. George (Yoshiko) Inouye; 22 grandchildren; 23 great-grandchildren. Memorial service 6 p.m. Friday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 September 1991]

**NOHARA, USHIYA,** 96, of Manoa, formerly, of Amuulu Kam IV, Hawaii, died March 16, 1991. She was born on Okinawa and was a member of Gushcihan Son Jin Kai. Survived by son, Clifford Y.; daughters, Mrs. Kiyoshi (Hiroko) Nakasone, Mrs. Kenneth K. (Stella S.) Isara, Mrs. James J. (Amy M.) Kawamoto; 16 great grandchildren. Service 6 p.m. Thursday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Cremation. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 19 March 1991]

**NOJIRI, TADASHI "HAROLD",** 77, of Kalihi; died Nov. 13, 1991. He was born in Ookala, Big Island, and retired as a state construction Inspector, Survived by wife, Kimie K.; sons, George, Wallace and Ralph; four grandchildren; brothers, Harry Y. and Moran S. Private family memorial service held. Arrangements by Hosoi Garden Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 16 November 1991]

**NOMURA, GEORGE GIICHI,** 96, of Honolulu, died Sept. 5, 1991. He was born in Fukuoka, Japan, and was a member of the Palolo Hongwanji, Fukuoka Ken Jin Kai and Chikusui Kai. Survived by wife, Kaneyo Nomura; sons, Harry of California, Roy of Missouri and Abraham; daughter, Mrs. Robert (Gladys) Eshima; brothers, Bungo of Japan and Kiichi; 17 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren. Service 4 p.m. Sunday at Palolo Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Kukui Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 11 September 1991]

NOMURA, MATSUE, 80, of Wahiawa, died March 29, 1991. She was born in Waialua and was a member of Wahiawa Hongwanji Leilehua Kunmiai. Survived by husband, howard S. Nomura; sons, Francis S., Thomas S., daughter, Mrs. Lawrence (Amy) Kaneshiro; brothers, Jack Watanabe of Connecticut, Walter Watanabe, Masashi Inamori of Japan; sisters, Kikue Maruyama, Tamae Nakamura and Shimae Fukuda, all of Japan; four grandchildren; nieces and nephews. Service 6:30 p.m. Tuesday at Wahiawa Hongwanji. No flowers. Casual attire. Arrangements by Mililani memorial Park Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 31 March 1991]

**NOMURA, SADAMI (CHESTER),** 69, of Honolulu, died Dec. 31, 1990. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by beloved wife, Mary S. Nomura; sons, Dexter Y., Dean Y.; daughters, Jackie of California, Joy; brothers, Shoichi, Kazuo, Herbert S.; sisters, Mrs. Jane M. Nakanishi, Mrs. Nellie N. Sakai. Service 11 a.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Mortuary's. No flowers. Casual attire. Cremation follows. Inurnment 9:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery. [Honolulu Advertiser 3 January 1991]

**NOMURA, SADAMI**, 69, of Honolulu, died Dec. 31, 1990. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by wife, Mary S.; sons, Dexter Y. and Dean Y.; daughters, Jackie of California and Joy; brothers, Shoichi, Kazuo and Herbert S.; sisters, Jane M. Nakanishi and Nellie N. Sakai. Service 11 a.m. Sunday at Nuuanu Memorial Park Mortuary. Inurnment 9:30 a.m. Monday at National Memorial Cemetery of the Pacific. [Honolulu Advertiser 2 January 1991]

NOMURA, TANIO "CHILON", 75, of Wailuku, died March 3, 1991. He was born in Spreckeisville. Survived by wife, Sumi Monura; sons, Thomas of Waikapu, Kenneth of Kihei and Patrick of Kahului; daughters, Mrs. Gerald (Barbara) Nagata of Hilo and Ms. Flemming (Ellen) Jorgensen of California and Daisy Matsuura of Honolulu; 10 grandchildren; a great grandson; service over the ashes tomorrow at Wailuku Hongwanji. Casual attire. No flowers. Arrangements by Nakamura Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 5 March 1991]

**Nonaka, Kenneth,** 34, of Anaheim, Calif., died Nov, 30, 1991. He was born in Honolulu. Survived by mother, Beatrice Nonaka; brother, Kevin; sister, Carol; grandmother, Helen Nakamura; aunts and uncles, cousins. Memorial service 6 p.m. at Makiki Christian Church. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 8 December 1991]

**NONESA, MARIANO OBRA,** 83, of Honolulu, died Nov. 23, 1991. He was born in the Philippines. Survived by wife, Helen Takiguchi; son, David; daughter, Jollette Rasa; and cousins, nieces and nephews. Friends may call from 9 a.m. Monday at Nuuanu Mortuary; service at 9:30. Private interment. [Honolulu Advertiser 29 November 1991]

**Nuez, Paul M.,** of Waialua died Aug. 14 in Waialua. Nuez, 58, was born in Kahuku. He is survived by brother Ezikiel; and sisters, Connie barbadillo, Elisa Agsalda and Fely Pacual. Services: 10:15 a.m. Monday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary. Call after 8:30 a.m. Burial: Hawaii State Veterans Cemetery, Kaneohe. Casual attire. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 22 August, 1991]

Nuhi, Sam "Uncle Kila" Jr., of Kaaawa, a former ironworker and captain of the fishing vessel Koyo Maru, died Wednesday at home. Nuhi, 71, was born in Kahana. He is survived by wife Edna; and sisters Maryann Tato and Happy M.N. Auna. Services: 1 p.m. Wednesday at Hawaiian Memorial Park Mortuary, Call after 10 a.m. Burial: Hawaiian Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 02 February 1991]

**NUKES, EARL STEPHEN SR,** 72, of Honolulu, died Jan: 28, 1991. He was born in Honolulu and retired as an electrician from; Pearl Harbor in 1962. Survived by daughter, Lois L Sakai; son, Earl S. Jr.; four grandchildren; six great-grandchildren; brothers, Harry C. and Abner; aunt; companion, Julia Rodriguez Friends may call 10 a.m. to 1:15 p.m. Friday at Borthwick Mortuary. Burial at Hawaiian Memorial Park. No flowers. Casual attire. [Honolulu Advertiser 30 January 1991]

**NUNES, JOHN,** 72, of Kapaa, Kauai, died May 9, 1991. He was born in Lihue and was a retired automobile mechanic with Hawaiian Fruit Packers Co., Ltd. Survived by wife, Charmaine L.; daughters, Priscilla Garcia of Omao, Jennifer Daos Sr. of Waialua, Donna Gonsarves Sr. of Nevada, Louise Santos Sr. of Kalaheo; stepson, Patrick H. Nakaula of Waialua; 13 grandchildren; 16 great-grandchildren; bother, Manuel of Hanalei. Friends may call 9 to 9:45 a.m. Wednesday at St. Catherine's Catholic Church; mass 10 a.m. Burial at church cemetery. Casual attire. Arrangements by Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Bulletin 12 May 1991]

**NUNES, KATHERINE LUCZKOW**, 81, of Wailuku, died March 2, 1991. She was born in Paia. Survived by husband, John; daughters, Ethel Nunes Parodi and Peggy Nunes Simkins, both

of California; four grandchildren; brother, Gabreil Luczkow of Kailua. Friends may call 6:30 to 9 p.m. tomorrow at St. Anthony's Church; mass 8 p.m. Or call 9 to 10 a.m. Thursday; service 10 a.m. Casual attire. Burial 10:45 a.m. at Maui Memorial Park. Arrangements by Borthwick Mortuary. [Honolulu Star Advertiser 5 March 1991]

Nunes, Manuel C., of Kula, Maui, a retired employee of Pioneer Mill Co., died yesterday in Maui Memorial Hospital. Nunes, 94, was born in Lahaina. He is survived by wife Evelyn; sons Charles J. and George M.; sisters Minnie Perreira, Julia Silva, Mabelle Manaten, Helen Martin, Margaret Telles and Dorothy Klusnick; eight grandchildren; and 10 great-grandchildren. Services: 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. Wednesday at St. Anthony's Church in Wailuku. Burial: Maui Memorial Park. Aloha attire. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 26 October 1991]

**Nunotani, Fumiko,** of Kapahu died Monday in Kuakini Hospital. Nunotani, 76, was born in Honolulu. She is survived by daughters, Jean H. Chun and Nancy T. and Judy M. Nunotani; brothers, George M. and Harold S. Kuramoto; and two grandchildren. Memorial services: 2p.m. Saturday at Hosoi Garden Mortuary. Casual attire. No flowers. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 03 July 1991]

**NYBO, DARREN CRAIG,** 23, of Lihue, Kauai, died June 1, 1991. He was born in California. Survived by mother, Mary Kanashiki of Waipio Valley, Hawaii; father, Brian Nybo of California; aunts and uncles; cousins. Memorial service 2 p.m. Tuesday at Borthwick/Kauai Mortuary. [Honolulu Advertiser 4 June 1991]

**Nye, Robert H.,** of Wailuku died Monday at home. Nye, 73, was born in Spokane, Wash. He is survived by wife JeanAnn; sons Robert and William; daughter Rhea Weaver; and four grandchildren. Services will be in Seattle, Wash. [Honolulu Star-Bulletin 18 January 1991]